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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
 

Background and Objectives 

The U nited States Department of Labor (U SDOL) ha s, on multiple oc casions, supported t he 
struggle to eradicate c hild labor in the D ominican Republic (D R). Through a competitive bi d 
process s ponsored by USDOL, DevTech Systems I nc. was awarded a cooperative agreem ent 
together w ith a consortium o f nongove rnmental or ganizations for a three and a ha lf ye ar 
implementation of an Education Initiative program aimed a t r emoving a nd pr eventing the 
involvement of niños, niñas y adolescents (children and adolescents or NNA) in child labor, 
meaning any kind of activity—paid or not—that may interfere with school attendance and with 
the c hildren’s phys ical, m ental, e motional, or s ocial de velopment. This ga ve r ise t o t he 
Combating Exploitive Child Labor Through Education Project to which this midterm evaluation 
refers. The timeframe s et f orth in the a greement f or thi s project is f rom S eptember 2007 t o 
February 2011. 

The project objectives will be reached through educational strategies. To this effect, the project 
developed two types of  spaces to receive NNAs in need of strengthening their academic skills 
(and at high risk of abandoning their studies) or NNAs who would be removed from child labor. 

The first type of space developed was Espacios para Crecer (Spaces for Growth or EpC). These 
spaces operate in premises with a maximum capacity of 30 NNAs between age 6 and 13. T he 
approximate duration is 18 months. The second space developed was Espacios para Emprender 
(Spaces for Entrepreneurship or EpE) aimed at adolescents of both sexes from age 14 to 17. The 
project consists of  450 hour s of programming, dedicating—among other t hings—150 hour s t o 
technical-vocational learning. 

The pr imary objective of  the  m idterm evaluation of t he C ombating E xploitive Child L abor 
Through E ducation in t he D ominican R epublic Project was t o r eview a nd a nalyze t he actions 
implemented f or t he project, a s pr ovided f or by t he cooperative agreement e ntered i nto w ith 
USDOL. It should identify aspects concerning the relevance, efficacy, efficiency, sustainability, 
and apparent impact i ndicators. Furthermore, i t should de termine i f t he project will be able to 
achieve its final goals and provide the recommendations necessary toward attaining such goals. 
The project objectives are the following: 

•	 Remove NNAs from, or prevent them from becoming involved in, child labor through the 
provision of direct education and training activities. 

•	 Strengthen child labor pol icies, national ins titutions, and e ducational s ystems t oward 
reducing child labor involvement and increasing school attendance of NNAs who are in 
child labor. 

•	 Raise aw areness among NNAs about the i mportance of  e ducation and e ncourage key 
actors to improve and expand educational infrastructure. 

•	 Support research and the provision of child labor data. 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

•	 Ensure the sustainability of efforts in the long term. 

•	 Foster relations between public and private sectors. 

•	 Promote s ocial r esponsibility a nd c odes of conduct t hat may c ertify c hild l abor 
eradication. 

Methodology 

Eight f ocus group sessions w ere conduc ted: four w ith be neficiaries’ pa rents, one  w ith project 
personnel, one with school personnel, one with community leaders, and one with beneficiaries of 
an EpE. Five group interviews were conducted: one with beneficiaries’ parents, one with school 
personnel, o ne w ith project facilitators, one w ith project personnel, and one  w ith gove rnment 
officials. A total of 99 individual interviews were conducted with NNAs and other actors. 

Results 

The pr emises on w hich t he C ombating E xploitive Child L abor T hrough E ducation i n t he 
Dominican R epublic Project was initially based are s till c urrently relevant, as c hild l abor 
continues to represent a challenge that DR must face. The existing data regarding the magnitude 
of t he pr oblem da te ba ck t o 2000, when t he Encuesta Nacional de Trabajo Infantil (National 
Child Labor Survey or ENTI) took place. While there are other quantitative sources about child 
labor, they lack the characteristics necessary to compare with the 2000 ENTI. However, while 
the general perception of the persons interviewed in the target communities is that the number of 
NNAs enrolled in child labor has diminished, they are unable to predict in what magnitude. 

The de sign of t he project and the a pplication o f i ts e ducational s trategies fit pr operly for th e 
removal and prevention of child labor. The project contributes a model that approaches the full 
school pr ogram (i.e., most s chooldays); the be neficiaries a re i nserted into a t raditional s chool 
program (attending school) and in an extracurricular program given by the project spaces. In the 
visits a nd interviews, i t w as obs erved t hat t he project receives NNAs w ho w ere previously 
employed as apprentices or assistants in a carpentry shop, as clerks in a grocery store, as home 
cleaners, in the harvest workforce, and more. 

Most dir ect be neficiaries of  t he project are NNAs whose age  i s a bove t hat of t he publ ic 
educational system—that is, their age exceeds by far the average age of those in the grade they 
are currently in. This average is precisely one of the lines of action prioritized by the Ministry of 
Education to be worked on in DR. The project contributes to provide answers to level the grades 
of i ts be neficiaries and focuses on the sear ch for soluti ons and the at tainment of the na tional 
educational system goals. 

The project assumes and contributes to the goa ls e stablished by t he M inistry of L abor in i ts 
mandate to eradicate child labor in the country and, through its educational strategy, it favors the 
fulfillment of world commitments assumed by the country such as the Millennium Development 
Goals that set forth, among other aspects, the need to universalize education up to and including 
eighth grade. 
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The di rect project beneficiaries are mostly selected in the following two ways: (1) community 
school personnel (teachers, principals, and counselors) identify beneficiaries to be prevented, and 
(2) community leaders identify beneficiaries to be withdrawn. This selection method constitutes 
a best practice, as the decision of whom to work with falls entirely on the community, which is 
the entity that can best recognize its needs. 

Another best practice is that the project does not require its direct beneficiaries to have a birth 
certificate for them to gain access to the spaces. According to data provided by the project, 12% 
of the beneficiaries d o not  ha ve t hat doc ument. Although t he P roject doe s not require 
beneficiaries t o have a  bir th certificate, Project m embers ha ve f acilitated t he ability of 
beneficiaries to obtain birth certificates as one initiative. 

One of t he obs tacles i dentified in the project was finding proper premises for t he spaces. The 
project does not  ha ve p remises of  i ts ow n; premises are provided through c ooperation f rom 
schools and community centers ( these are the most numerous). Another challenge is that some 
spaces are located in premises shared with another space at the same time; in a place divided by 
some object separating them, a temporary divider two spaces may be found working at the same 
time. According to the characteristics of the Quantum Learning (QL) methodology, this results in 
mutual interference. 

A lesson learned arises from the problem with the premises. The project has understood the need 
for the premises to be close or inside the school. This makes access easier for the beneficiaries as 
they l ive c lose t o t he schools, a voiding t he ne ed f or pa rents to i ncur i n a ny t ransportation 
expenses to reach the spaces. 

It was found that parental knowledge of the legal framework regarding labor and the rights of the 
NNAs could be improved. So far, the project has been unable to overcome this important barrier 
successfully. The project seems t o f ocus more on e ducating NNAs—the a ttempts to raise 
awareness of the parents and the community in general have been few or not  as effective. From 
reports of  t he project facilitators, it may be  observed that they c ommunicate w ith the pa rents, 
especially when they have cases  w here be neficiaries f ail t o attend t he spa ce be cause o f 
responsibilities at home (house chores or street vending of food products). 

From a midterm point of view, it seems that most of the project’s objectives will be achieved. It 
is currently very likely that the intended number of children to be withdrawn or prevented will be 
reached and probably surpassed. 

The creation and implementation of spaces has been successful; there are presently 242 EpCs and 
48 EpEs. While the project has not yet conducted the annual survey to monitor the school grades of 
its beneficiaries, the reports submitted by the teachers interviewed in the schools indicate that there 
is a su bstantial i mprovement i n aca demic p erformance, w hich must be reflected in the s chool 
grades. The services offered by the project are considered by almost all key actors interviewed to 
be effective in removing and preventing NNAs from engaging in child labor. 

The vocational education offered by t he project at the EpEs is perceived as be neficial, and the 
response of  the beneficiaries is very enthusiastic. However, there are important challenges that 
need t o be overcome: c oordination of  t he voc ational c omponent w ith Instituto Nacional de 
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Formación Técnico Profesional (INFOTEP), the na tional voc ational t raining institute must be 
improved i n or der t o avoid de lays a nd pr oblems i n o ffering t he c ourses de scribed i n t he 
recommendations. 

The project includes a finalization and sustainability plan that could be effective. There are three 
aspects that the project must analyze carefully in the plan. The first one concerns the training of 
the Department of Education teaching staff in the QL methodology and other components with 
funding from Instituto Nacional de Formación y Capacitación del Magisterio (National Institute 
of Education and Training for Teachers or INAFOCAM) and training through Instituto Superior 
de Formación Docente Salomé Ureña (Salomé Ureña Higher Educational Institute for Teachers). 
The purpose is to disseminate the QL methodology not only to basic education teachers, but to 
those of  hi gher gr ades. To that e ffect, INAFOCAM must inc lude the se training courses in its 
annual budget. This has not occurred to date and there are no signs that this will happen. 

Incorporating resources from outside the project has been an initiative of the project staff more 
than that of t he consortium. Some act ions, ho wever, have t aken place as a consortium. An 
example i s the inclusion in the consortium of  the Sur Futuro organization, which will fund its 
own spaces following the project model. 

Several aspects can qualify as emergent. These aspects were not contemplated by the project and 
most of the agents have not been trained for them: (1) the need to teach NNAs to read and write; 
(2) aggressive be haviors de noted b y many be neficiaries w hen e ntering t he s paces; and ( 3) the 
multiple s ituations of  a buse (at l east verbal) to w hich such be neficiaries ha ve be en subj ected, 
undermining their self-esteem and self-confidence. In many spaces, it was reported that agents 
were working with NNAs whose parents were drug dealers or w ere in prison because of drug-
related violations. NNA victims of incest or r ape were identified in other spaces. Children with 
special needs (such as those with mental retardation) were also identified. 

Recommendations 

Training project facilitators in skills for teaching reading and writing to beneficiaries is necessary 
and relevant. Other agencies and donors have projects to train teaching staff to teach reading and 
writing. That is the case with the U.S. Agency for International Development, which has been 
working in a similar project since 2002. This a gency is in the be st po sition to  c ontribute this 
aspect to the project. They have already developed the ex perience an d educational m aterials, 
providing a good opportunity to cover one of the project needs. 

Another oppor tunity t he project can t ake ho ld of  i s t he e xperience of  t he International 
Programme on the Elimination of Child Labour in raising the awareness of community members. 
They have also developed materials to this effect. Moreover, the Dominican office has produced 
(and continues producing or sponsoring) videos that explain the subject matter issue simply and 
clearly, which may be ideal to raise the awareness of parents and community members. As it was 
previously mentioned, during the interviews with the parents of project beneficiaries, they had 
already been exposed to some act ivity aimed at r aising awareness of  t he risks o f chil d labor; 
however, t hey ha d no recollection of  t hat. This coul d indicate t hat i t i s ne cessary to find 
instruments that may be more attractive to them, such as videos. It might also be better to stay 
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away from lectures with broader content that tend to disperse a ttention and do no t achieve the 
ultimate goal of the intervention. 

The e xisting s ituation of de lays i n voc ational training a t t he E pEs be tween t he project and 
INFOTEP has a  s imple s olution, especially g iven t he importance of  t his l earning f or t he 
beneficiaries. The first thing to do is review the agreement. This requires clearly establishing the 
final purpose of  the t raining provided by I NFOTEP: not to of fer professional education to the 
beneficiaries at  t he spa ces, w hich is onl y 150 hour s, but ra ther to build t he f oundations of 
vocational learning skills. Agents could a lso be motivated to identify trainers beforehand, who 
are already registered and certified by INFOTEP in different voc ational a reas in the ir w ork 
communities. Another option is for agents to encourage the trained personnel of the community 
to obtain INFOTEP certification. 

The project has to coordinate with the United Nations Children’s Fund and their associates in the 
important task of eradicating commercial sexual exploitation of children. This is one of the worst 
forms of child labor, one that the project works on less; therefore, with good c oordination, the 
project could acquire t he ne cessary experience t o address i t. The project could al so take 
advantage from that association, of the marked elements of the NNA rights that agency has, and 
apply them within the project. 

The project management information system must be finished so that it can offer updated data at 
any moment without great trouble. Monitoring and follow-up actions depend on it. 

It is recommended that ENTRENA and the consortium revise their daily routine dynamics and 
their contents. Of course, the dynamics a re routine when they take place on a  da ily basis, and 
lose that interactive element that is required for when they are needed and cause somewhat loss 
of interest. 

The consortium must s trive t o improve i ts c apacity to c apture f unds, considering t he funding 
opportunities e xisting i n t he c ountry. To this effect, it m ust s eek information about a ll the 
initiatives that can be helpful for its program tasks and negotiate with the agents its possible use 
or exchanges. 
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I EVALUATION 

1.1 EVALUATION OBJECTIVES 

The pr imary objective of  the  m idterm evaluation i s t o r eview a nd a nalyze t he a ctions 
implemented by the project, in line with the provisions under the cooperative agreement with the 
United States Department of  L abor ( USDOL). It s hould i dentify aspects c oncerning t he 
relevance, efficacy, efficiency, sus tainability, and a pparent i mpact i ndicators. It s hould also 
determine if the project will be able to achieve its final goals and provide the recommendations 
necessary toward attaining such goals. 

The adva ntage of  t his kind of as sessment i s t hat i t en ables follow-up of the project and 
identification of areas that require improvement or that need to be transformed without having to 
wait for the final assessment. In this way, the project is further enriched. 

The midterm evaluation, like all assessments, is based on the objectives of the project, which are 
as follows: 

•	 Remove or prevent niños, niñas y adolescentes (children and adolescents or NNAs) from 
involvement in child labor through the provision of direct education and training activities. 

•	 Strengthen child l abor policies, na tional i nstitutions, a nd e ducational s ystems t oward 
reducing child labor enrollment and increasing school attendance of NNAs that are in child 
labor. 

•	 Raise awareness about the importance of education among NNAs and encourage key actors 
to improve and expand educational infrastructure. 

•	 Support research and the provision of child labor data. 

•	 Ensure the sustainability of efforts in the long term. 

•	 Foster relations between public and private sectors. 

•	 Promote social responsibility and codes of conduct that may certify child labor eradication. 

1.2 EVALUATION METHODOLOGY 

The first stage in the methodology was the identification and preparation of key questions to be 
answered in the evaluation. This task was performed by ICF Macro, an institution engaged by 
USDOL t o c onduct a nd s ubcontract t he pe rsonnel r equired t o pe rform t he evaluation of t he 
project. 

Once the services of the assessment entity were hired, a specific and clear description of tasks to 
be pe rformed w as pr ovided. B ased on t hese t asks, a master que stionnaire was cr eated, 
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identifying the ideal r espondent for e ach que stion. The methodology attached hereto were 
created in that way. 

With the supervision of ICF Macro, project management prepared a schedule of field visits and 
interviews of the different actors and spaces. DevTech submitted a list of possible informants to 
ICF Macro, from which a selection was made by the evaluator. In addition to this selection, the 
evaluator interviewed or c ontacted ot her t ypes of  i nformants ba sed on the i nformation 
requirements. 

Once al l t he doc uments r equired were ga thered, the evaluator studied t hem a nd pr epared a 
summary of the most relevant aspects. Among the documents requested were statistics pertinent 
to the project and reports, as well as materials produced by the project. This stage lasted until the 
moment when the report was prepared. 

Based on t he schedule prepared and accurately c oordinated by D evTech, a ll qualitative 
techniques concerning fieldwork were applied within a two-week period. 

The qualitative techniques used were the following: 

•	 Focus grou p sessions were c onducted w ith groups of s ix people o r m ore. E ight f ocus 
group s essions w ere c onducted: four w ith beneficiaries’ pa rents, one w ith project 
personnel, one w ith s chool pe rsonnel, one with c ommunity leaders, and one  w ith 
beneficiaries from an Espacios para Emprender (Spaces for Entrepreneurship or EpE). 

•	 Group interviews were held involving more than one person and less than six. Five such 
interviews were conducted: one with beneficiaries’ parents, one with school personnel, one 
with project facilitators, one with project personnel, and one with government officials. 

•	 Individual interviews with children and other actors were also held. A total of 99 interviews 
were performed as follows: 31% o f these i nterviews were w ith NNAs of Espacios para 
Crecer (Spaces for Growth or EpC), 25% with beneficiaries of an EpE, and the rest (44%) 
with other key actors who might offer valuable information for the assessment. 

•	 Thirteen spaces were visited (nine EpCs and four EpEs) in seven provinces of the country. 

Interviews were r ecorded us ing a  di gital r ecorder, w ith pr ior a uthorization of  t he i nterviewed 
persons. The recording of al l interviews was verbally approved after the evaluator promised to 
preserve the confidentiality of the information and the identity of the informants. For this reason, 
this r eport does not  i nclude t he n ames o f t he pe rsons i nterviewed; if t he na mes ha d been 
included, in s ome c ases i t w ould be ve ry e asy t o m atch t he c ontent t o t he i dentity of  t he 
informant. What is relevant for this assessment is the content of the information provided and not 
disclosing the identity of the respondents. 

Once a ll t he ne cessary i nformation w as obt ained, i t w as qua litatively a nalyzed us ing the 
triangulation technique in order to answer the assessment questions. 
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II PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

USDOL ha s on multiple oc casions s upported t he s truggle t o eradicate child labor in the 
Dominican Republic (DR). Through a competitive bid process sponsored by U SDOL, DevTech 
was aw arded a cooperative agreement t ogether w ith a consortium of nongovernmental 
organizations ( NGOs), f or a  t hree and a  ha lf ye ar i mplementation of  a n E ducational I nitiative 
(EI) program aimed a t removing and preventing NNAs from child labor, meaning any kind of 
activity—paid or  not —that m ay interfere w ith school at tendance an d with the chil dren’s 
physical, mental, emotional, or social development. This gave rise to the Combating Exploitive 
Child L abor Through Education in t he D ominican R epublic Project to w hich t his midterm 
evaluation refers. The time period set forth in the agreement for this project is from September 
2007 to February 2011. This agreement included conducting a midterm evaluation in 2009. 

The project aims to fight the following areas: human and drug trafficking, hazardous agriculture, 
commercial sexual exploitation, and hazardous urban work. The project is administrated by an 
association led by D evTech, the Consortium Spaces to Grow, and the Instituto Tecnológico de 
Santo Domingo (Technological Institute of Santo Domingo or INTEC) aided by ENTRENA. It 
covers m ost of  t he ge ographical a rea of DR because of the pa rticipation of eight NGOs  a nd 
numerous organizations with community grassroots. 

These orga nization Acción para la Educación Básica (EDUCA) he ads t he consortium, w hich 
consists of Instituto Dominicano de Desarrollo Integral (Dominican Institute for Comprehensive 
Development or IDDI), Catholic Relief Services (CRS), Plan Internacional, World Vision, Save 
the C hildren/Fudeco, Universidad Católica Nordestana, Asociación de Samanenses Ausentes, 
and the Pringamosa Foundation. 

The project objectives described would be reached through educational strategies. To this effect, 
the project developed two types of  spaces to receive (1) NNAs that require strengthening their 
academic skills and are at high risk of abandoning their studies, or (2) NNAs involved in child 
labor who need to be removed. 

The f irst t ype of  spa ce de veloped w as t he E pC. These spa ces ope rate i n premises w ith a 
maximum capacity for 30 NNAs between age 6 and 13. T hey last approximately 18 months, of 
which the firs t ni ne months run pa rallel t o t he s chool ye ar. T his i s f ollowed by a two-week 
vacation before the st art of  t he su mmer cour se (like a sum mer ca mp). Another t wo w eeks of 
vacation follow, and the program starts again at the same t ime as t he school  year, with a new 
program called Tomorrow’s Leaders—the final stage of the EpC. This part of the program lasts 
approximately six months and does not necessarily conclude with the school year. 

EpCs have three kinds of components: an academic component (where school work is reviewed 
and ove rage NNAs are leveled with t he g rades t hey are t aking currently); a  pe rsonal gr owth 
component (where se lf-esteem i s st rengthened and concepts and dynamics ar e of fered for t he 
development of skills a nd abilities); and a  r ecreational c omponent (where playf ul el ements 
predominate). This l ast component i s t he one most w orked w ith dur ing t he s ummer/camp 
courses. All t hese se rvices a re f ree f or t he be neficiaries. T hey are he aded by facilitators w ho 
conduct and supervise all the activities. 
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There are EpEs aimed at adolescents of both sexes from age 14 to 17. The spaces have 450 hours 
of programming, distributed as follows: 150 hours in technical-vocational learning, 150 hours in 
leadership development, 90 hour s i n micro-business learning, and 6 0 s upplementary hou rs 
defined by each agent according to the needs of the group. These may be for sports, art, culture, 
or some other activity, or they may be  invested in solving some academic de ficiency, such as 
reading and writing, l ogic m athematics, a nd others. Services are f ree and classes have a 
maximum capacity of 30 adolescents. 
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III RESULTS: RELEVANCE 

3.1 FINDINGS 

3.1.1 Analysis of project assumptions and strategies 

As a baseline, the project used the results from the 2000 Encuesta Nacional de Trabajo Infantil 
(National Child Labor Survey or ENTI). This survey estimated that about 436,000 NNAs were 
working i n DR, w ith 80%  w orking i n conditions t hat threatened t heir ove rall de velopment. 
Based on this f inding, the project has counted on realistic assumptions f rom the onset. During 
this ye ar, the S ecretary of L abor de clared p ublicly t hat t his num ber ha d r educed t o a bout 
195,000 NNAs. The source of these data comes from the 2008 Encuesta de Fuerza de Trabajo 
del Banco Central (Central Bank Workforce Survey or EFT), which the Central Bank conducts 
from time to time. The EFT data are not comparable to those of the 2000 ENTI, as the surveyed 
population i s not  t he s ame. The E NTI s urveyed NNAs between age 5 and 17, b ut t he EFT 
targeted individuals age 10 and older. Despite other methodological aspects, this differentiation 
in t he a ge gr oups i nvalidates a ny pos sibility t o c ompare r esults, s o i t can not be  accura tely 
concluded that the situation actually changed. A new ENTI will be conducted shortly, which may 
contribute something in this respect. 

The general pe rception of the  pe rsons in terviewed in the  pa rticipating communities is that the 
number of NNAs enrolled in child labor has decreased; however, they cannot confirm to what 
magnitude. 

Education i s the pr imary s trategy used by t he project. Strengthening NNAs education helps to 
prevent them from abandoning their studies because of problems with school learning or because 
they engage in work, favoring school desertion. 

In most cases, the project works w ith NNAs who a re ove r the ave rage age for t heir c urrent 
grades, f or e xample, one of  t he beneficiaries might be  a  17 -year-old who i s i n s eventh gr ade. 
Attending a school grade with an age way above the average of the other students (two or more 
grades) represents a risk in itself for that student to abandon school. Feelings of frustration and 
failure m ay accompany an overage st udent. One of  t he i nterviewed be neficiaries ( age 13, 
grade 5) s tated when interviewed, “I ha ve t o a ttend e very da y a  gr ade t hat i s f ull o f c hildren 
much younger than I . They look at me as i f I  were a f reak. That is why I’m doing all I  can to 
prepare myself a t t he EpC, s o t hat I c an a ttend a  hi gher grade a nd be with c hildren my a ge.” 
Another child (age 14, grade 5) added, “I was about to quit school and start working because I 
was so far behind. I thought I was not able to study, that I was too dumb for that.” 

In the visits and interviews, it was observed that the project receives NNAs who were previously 
employed as apprentices or assistants in a carpentry shop, as a clerk in a grocery store, as home 
cleaners, in the harvest workforce, and other areas. A boy (age 14) who was a clerk in a grocery 
store (and overage f or h is grade) shared t he f ollowing: “ I u sed t o w ork i n t he morning a t the 
grocery store and then at 2:00 in the afternoon I would go to school. I was not able to study or do 
my homework at the s tore, as there are always people coming in to buy. I like the work and I 
earned my money; my schoolwork was not important to me anymore.” 
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The project offers these beneficiaries the opportunity to level themselves and move forward to a 
grade in line with their age. According to the teachers and principals of the school system, the 
project is achieving its objective. 

3.1.2	 Identification of the main obstacles or barriers the project has 
identified as important in the struggle against child labor in the 
country 

Poverty i s one of  t he f actors most i dentified by t hose i nterviewed as the main obstacle i n the 
struggle against child labor. A community leader elaborated, “Poverty here is tight and, when it 
gets t oo tight, one tr ies to seek the  s olution, no matter w hat. NNAs working h ere don’t do  i t 
without a reason. It is because their families are in great need. Here there are many women on 
their own, who a re pu lling their f amilies out and, in those cases, the chi ldren find themselves 
forced to work in order to eat.” 

This factor, while it seriously affects attainment of the project’s final goal, is not something that 
the project may work with directly. However, the education offer is, in the long run, a way out of 
poverty, so the project is contributing in that respect. 

Another f actor i dentified i s t he l ack of  e ducation of  t he p arents, both academic and r egarding 
labor laws. Many interviewed actors stated that education is not valued enough and falls second 
behind e veryday s urvival. One teacher sai d, “My gr eatest c oncern i s how t o obt ain our  da ily 
food. Educating the children i s not seen by m any of  them as something essential.” During the 
interviews, it was possible to observe that very few parents were aware of the prohibition and 
restrictions of labor laws for persons under age 14. “When one is poor, everyone at home works. 
That’s the law I know,” said one interviewed mother. 

And with respect to parents’ unawareness of the legal labor framework and the rights to which 
NNAs are enti tled, the project has been una ble s o f ar t o s uccessfully address this i mportant 
barrier. The project seems to focus more on e ducating NNAs, and the actions aimed at raising 
awareness of the parents and the community in general are too few or not as effective. From the 
reports of  t he project facilitators, it is app arent that they c ommunicate w ith the pa rents, 
especially when they ha ve cas es w here b eneficiaries f ail t o at tend the s pace due to 
responsibilities at home (house chores or street vending of food products). Generally, the project 
“sells” the idea of better education to the community, and very few in the community are aware 
of the real nature of the project: preventing the prioritization of child labor and contributing to 
the eradication of the worst forms of child labor (WFCL). 

An area coordinator of one of the project agents explained the situation: “At the beginning, one 
tries to persuade parents to let their children go to the spaces. The education offer is essential at 
this stage. It’s the carrot. If one tells them that the project seeks to prevent child labor, they will 
feel they are being judged that they put them to work. So it is necessary to go easy and not alarm 
them.” 

In many of the places visited, some parents admitted having attended meetings where they had 
talked with project agents, but very few of these parents recalled what was discussed. “I attended 
the meeting, but  I  c annot r emember w hat t hey t alked to me a bout.” Furthermore, most of  t he 

~Page 6~ 



  
 

 

      
  

  
    

  
       

 
      

   

  
    

 
 

  
   

 

       
    

    
   

   
    

 
   

 

 
      

 
     

 

      
   

   
  

  
 

  

   
  

Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

interviewed parents are not aware that there is a law that prohibits child work up to age 14. Their 
perception is that the NNAs can work at an early age if required and it is the parents’ decision. 
This may indicate that, while in some cases information is given to them, the content concerning 
child labor prevention is easily forgotten; therefore, raising awareness of the risks of child labor 
goes mostly unnoticed by the parents. This jeopardizes the efforts of the project itself. Although 
the project is achieving its objective to remove and prevent NNAs from child labor, it does not 
seem to raise the necessary awareness of the parents. When this happens, the possibility that the 
family situation will add to the poverty and limitations (leading the project beneficiaries to enroll 
again in child labor once they complete their studies in the spaces) increases. 

The school personnel interviewed also seemed to be unaware of the final goal of the project. To 
them, the project essentially aims to address t he educ ational probl ems of  t he ov erage sc hool 
population. The eradication of  child labor, the ultimate goal of  the project, seems to become a 
“hidden agenda.” 

Those who were familiar with this goal were the community leaders interviewed. This is natural 
since, as it will be  se en l ater, they are t he on es i n charge of sel ecting pot ential b eneficiaries 
among the working NNAs. 

3.1.3	 Cultural, political, and economic context of the project and its 
relation with other initiatives 

The project is designed to adapt to the different contexts in which i t operates—in fact, there is 
evidence that it does. For example, in the tourist areas visited, it was observed that the vocational 
education offered at the EpEs is more focused on the production of craftwork and provision of 
tourist services. In other words, the project develops their learning toward activities pertaining to 
the economic context of the communities. The inclusion of cultural elements was also observed 
in t he E pCs; traditional games spe cific t o each area w ere i ncluded, strengthening the  c ultural 
identities of the communities. 

In DR, there are other initiatives to fight child labor in all sectors. In the public sector, through 
the Ministry of Labor (MOL), the government has ratified agreements since 1997, developing a 
legal framework that prevents and controls child labor. In its role as general coordinator of the 
efforts e ngaged t hroughout t he country, MOL directs government organizations a nd NGOs 
working on these efforts. 

The International Labour Organization (ILO) and its International Programme on the Elimination 
of Child Labour (IPEC)—in addition to being key advisors in the ratification of agreements by 
the Government of the Dominican Republic—implement determined action programs, merging 
policies and lines of action toward eradicating child labor. One type of program implemented is 
very similar to those of the project, with some methodological and strategic differences. Mostly, 
these p rograms ar e not  ca rried out i n the p rovinces and ci ties w here t he project operates; 
however, there is no evidence that one project interferes with the other negatively, and there does 
not seem to be coordination between their actions. 

The U nited N ations Children’s Fund (UNICEF), w orking with other age nts suc h as I talian 
Cooperation and the Government of DR, has recently started a bilateral project that fights abuse 
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and the commercial sexual exploitation of  c hildren, especially i n t ourist areas of the c ountry. 
This articulation of efforts is too new to observe the kind of coordination that will be carried out 
between actors pursuing that goal; however, it is worth pointing out that the main action of this 
society persecutes o ne of t he WFCL. Efforts to combat W FCL a re included in  thi s p roject, 
making it essential for both structures to coordinate their actions. 

Specifically i n the dis trict of  D ajabón, it w as o bserved t hat som e N GOs of  a religious na ture 
were m aking efforts toward implementing w ork r ooms f or NNAs. These org anizations w ere 
identified as M ission of  M ercy a nd a nother or ganization of t he B aptist C hurch of  t he United 
States. There is no coordination between these institutions and the project, which has resulted in 
negative i nterference. Several project facilitators r eported t hat the be neficiaries of some E pCs 
missed their spaces twice a w eek (the days that these institutions had the work rooms) with the 
approval of their parents. These work rooms provided them with attractive snacks, such as rice 
pudding. In ot her w ords, they m issed their u sual spa ce in order to eat t he snack offered by 
another institution. 

3.1.4	 Analysis of the selection criterion of the geographical areas where 
the project operates 

The criterion used by the project (as well as by other projects, such as ILO-IPEC) to identify the 
work areas for intervention is based on the results of the 2000 E NTI. The survey points out the 
geographical areas that show the greatest risks for WFCL among NNAs. This selection criterion 
is va lid a nd a ppropriate, obs erving in t he v isits made t o t he project that the work ar eas were 
located in areas o r be lts of  extr eme poverty i n t he c ountry, w hich i ncreases t he r isk of 
proliferation of child labor exploitation. 

3.2	 BEST PRACTICES 

The range of action of the agents is an aspect that deserves highlighting. When the consortium was 
formed, one of the selection parameters was to be able to attract agents that already had a physical 
presence and experience working with the communities to be intervened. This selection parameter has 
helped the project a great deal, as the community has been able to perceive continuity and fidelity of the 
agents in the efforts engaged. The fact that many agents carry other projects simultaneously in different 
areas is yet more beneficial. Agents contribute to a more comprehensive development and that is how 
the communities perceive it. 
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IV RESULTS: EFFICACY 

4.1 FINDINGS 

4.1.1 Adaptation of the design of the project to achieve the five EI goals 

The de sign of t he project fits pr operly in w orking toward removing a nd pr eventing access t o 
child labor through educational st rategies. The project contributes a m odel that approaches the 
full s chool pr ogram; during most s chool days, the be neficiaries ar e i n a t raditional school 
program (attending regular school) and in an extracurricular program given by the project spaces. 
That means that beneficiaries attending school in the morning invest some three to four hours in 
school during that time. They return home for lunch and at 2:00 p.m they go to the project space 
which takes a minimum of three hours. The same happens when beneficiaries are enrolled in the 
afternoon school shift. This implies that during most time when they would usually have been at 
work, project NNAs are busy in an educational environ. 

The educational methods used, such as the Quantum Learning (QL) methodology, simplify the 
recovery of  l earning abilities a nd s kills that he lp beneficiaries to easily transition i nto the 
traditional educational model. It is  necessary not to forget tha t most project beneficiaries have 
learning problems in school and that they are, as a result, overage because of their repeated or 
abandoned studies. A n official of  t he M inistry of E ducation (MOE) mentioned t he f ollowing 
about the QL methodology: “It is a more active, fun, human education that manages to recover 
the confidence of students in their ability to learn. The project also helps us to reduce the overage 
gap, which is a problem we have and a priority MOE line of action.” When the project achieves 
significant changes in learning through the QL methodology, it also pushes away the possibility 
of abandoning s tudies because of perceived impediments. An interviewed father stated, “I was 
about t o pu ll m y da ughter out  of  s chool a nd forget a bout he r s tudying, put ting h er t o w ork 
instead. She seemed to be unable to l earn anything. They r ecommended that I get he r i nto an 
EpE, which I did as a last resort. I know now that she can complete high school and that there is 
no reason why she should quit studying.” 

By implementing these educational strategies, the project reinforces the national policies against 
child labor, while strengthening the DR educational system and intervening with school students 
who have problems, keeping them in the system. These educational strategies have also had an 
impact in the communities as an example of beneficial initiatives that receive great support from 
the community itself. 

The project must pr ovide r eliable i nformation t hrough r esearch a nd information s ystems t hat 
help clarify the child labor situation in DR. In October this year, INTEC will conduct a survey to 
identify t he i ntervened c ommunities’ perception of child la bor. Filing da ta c ards of  t he 
beneficiaries also contributes to identifying magnitudes and qualities of the different community 
situations. 

As it w ill be seen later in the identification of best practices, the project has achieved work in 
close c ontact w ith the government’s educational sec tor, especially in the at tainment of  a f ull 
education day, which is a national goal of MOE. A school principal said this of the project: “It 
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completes our school day.” The project also has the support of a group of companies such as the 
Vicini Group, t he R ica Group, Implementos y Maquinarias, and Generadora Felipe, a mong 
others, which work to promote and increase the project’s sustainability. 

4.1.2 Midterm perspective regarding scope of project objectives 

From a midterm point of view, it seems that most project objectives will be achieved. It is very 
likely that the goal number of children to be removed from work and the number of children to 
be prevented from beginning a job will be reached and probably surpassed. The current retention 
rate, according to the management information system (MIS) is 85%, when the annual goal set 
was 80%. 

While the project has r emoved NNAs from c hild labor, in s ome pl aces like  D ajabón it w as 
observed that there are NNAs who miss attending their spaces twice a week. These days coincide 
with the market days in the district, which is the main source of income for the community. As 
explained by the facilitators, these absent children sell food, such as boiled eggs, in the market to 
the publ ic. The f acilitators ne gotiated with the pa rents of t hese NNAs to let the m a ttend the 
spaces at least three days per week. In one case, a facilitator persuaded the beneficiary’s mother 
to sell the eggs herself from her house and let the child attend the space every day. This is very 
positive, but not everyone has the advantage of living close to the marketplace. 

The creation and implementation of spaces has been successful; presently, there are 242 EpCs 
and 48 E pEs. While the project has not yet conducted the annual survey to monitor the school 
grades of  i ts be neficiaries, the r eports subm itted by the t eachers i nterviewed in the schoo ls 
indicate that there is substantial improvement in academic performance, which must reflect in the 
school grades. The schools visited and parents interviewed report that the leveling of the overage 
students to higher school grades, in line with their ages, has been successful. 

An a spect in which the project seems to be falling behind is i n the i nterventions a imed at the 
parents a nd t he c ommunity r egarding t he de livery of  e ffective information t o raise a wareness 
concerning child labor risks. 

The project must also speed up once certain problems with vocational training at the EpEs have 
been resolved through INFOTEP. In most of the EpEs visited, they had delays of more than one 
month. This is addressed in more depth later. 

Another a spect t o be  e xamined a nd w hich must be  pr ogrammed i f f ound f easible, i s t he one 
related t o t he t raining of  s chool t eachers t hrough Instituto Superior de Formación Docente 
Salomé Ureña ( Salomé U reña H igher E ducational I nstitute f or T eachers or ISFODOSU) and 
which m ust be  a nnually budge ted by Instituto Nacional de Formación y Capacitación del 
Magisterio (National In stitute of  E ducation and Training f or T eachers or INAFOCAM). Until 
now, the project has provided QL methodology training to teachers of the communities where it 
operates; however, the finalization plan envisages the training of teachers in general, the cost of 
which must be assumed by MOE. This has not yet happened. 
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4.1.3 Efficacy of the strategies and actions of the project 

All ind icators pr eviously analyzed point ou t that the project interventions a re e ffective i n t he 
prevention/removal of NNAs from exploitive work. An example of  t his i s di splayed by I DDI, 
which currently works with 60 c hildren in neighborhoods of Santo Domingo who were used as 
mules for the transportation of illegal drugs before project intervention. Today, these children are 
EpC beneficiaries. 

The ser vices of fered b y t he project are cons idered by almost al l ke y actors i nterviewed as 
effective in removing and preventing NNAs from engaging in child labor. 

According t o t he s tatements of  di fferent pe rsons i nterviewed, t he c reation of  t he s paces f or 
growth and for entrepreneurship as basic structures of the project has contributed to improving 
and increasing the educational opportunities of its beneficiaries. The project has been pinpointed 
as ess entially educational. As analyzed before, the pe rception that this is a project tha t f ights 
child labor is limited. 

4.1.4 Identification of target audience of the project 

The system used by the project to identify its potential beneficiaries is as follows: 

1.	 NNAs that are ove rage, have qui t school, or have l earning problems and are at  r isk of 
abandoning their s tudies because they are lagging behind, are identified through school 
staff m embers su ch as t eachers, c ounselors, and pr incipals. These st aff members al so 
assist in talking parents into authorizing the participation of their children in the spaces. 
One of  t he teachers sha red the f ollowing: “I  t alk to the p arents so that t hey let t heir 
children attend the spaces. And I insist that it is one way that their children can level into 
the corresponding grades and can receive a  more personal a ttention than they would in 
school, with classrooms with over 60 students.” 

2.	 Potential beneficiaries who are employed or working without pay in their parents’ labor 
activities are identified through community leaders. “We know who put their children to 
work in t he community. Some o f t hem ge t a  j ob, but  others spend a lmost ha lf a day’s 
work he lping t heir f athers i n f arming or  l ivestock w ork. Those chil dren always stay 
behind in school. That is for sure, as they have no t ime to s tudy and school here has a 
short shift. I go and tell the parents to enroll them in the space because it is free and they 
will l earn th ings. I can vouch f or t hat m yself. Most say  ye s. But the re a re o thers who 
would hide their children if they could. They have them carrying water all day and taking 
care of animals. These are few, but these parents refuse because they see their children as 
work horses.” 

Enrollment cards are filled out for the beneficiaries without restrictions, such as for those lacking 
a birth certificate. This card is sent to INTEC, which then verifies the data and sorts them by age 
to assign them to the right spaces. 

In Dajabón there is a case of a young Haitian boy who crosses the border every day and attends 
an EpE in the morning and school in the afternoon. Haitian children also attend the EpC. 
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In the Eastern part of  the country, there are Dominican and Haitian beneficiaries in the spaces 
located in the bateyes (sugar workers’ locales) without distinction. 

Something t hat w as obs erved dur ing t he vi sits t o t he spaces i s t hat, above a ll, most of  t he 
beneficiaries in the E pEs a re f irstborns. And i f they a re not , t hey a re s econd-born c hildren in 
homes where firstborns are currently away. It is important to analyze this fact as it might outline 
a more accurate profile for NNAs at risk. While in most cases, beneficiaries are overage students 
or s tudents with l earning pr oblems—in be neficiary gr oups of 24 t o 30,  us ually 6  o r l ess were 
removed from work—the causes that have led students to repeat grades and be overage for their 
grades must be analyzed. One factor could be that they need more personalized education, which 
is not  pos sible t o f ind i n t he s chools t oday. But it c ould a lso be tha t the y are the f irstborn 
children, which many s tudies and psychologists r efer to a s “subs titute parents”; these children 
face responsibilities at home that exceed their capacities. They are not paid employees; however, 
they are engaged in what may be considered dangerous work. 

During the visits it was observed that the unpaid domestic work sometimes goes unnoticed in the 
project as dangerous work. This kind of work usually falls on the female gender. For example, a 
mother was proudly saying at a focus group session that she had taught her eldest daughter how 
to cook at age 6 and that the daughter was the one who cooked every day since then. The reason 
she gave was “she cooks better than I.” This mother was not aware that cooking was dangerous 
for a six-year-old, and the f acilitator ha d ne ver m entioned t his t o he r. Another e xample w as 
given in an EpC, where the facilitator admitted that many of its beneficiaries had to do the chores 
at home in their spare time between space and school, and they had to take care of their younger 
siblings. “This was normal,” said the facilitator, “not an actual job.” That is , the responsibility 
given to children—sometimes children younger than age 9—to watch over their younger siblings 
is not perceived as an excessive responsibility. 

One of  t he us ual vi sitors ( not a beneficiary) of an EpC w as a 10 -year-old gi rl w ho i n t he 
mornings c leaned he r entire house and w as r esponsible f or t he hous e chores. H er m other j ust 
cooked. The mother said, “She loves to do house chores.” 

A father said that hi s daughter he lped with the chores a t home while “ the boys  played.” Both 
fathers and male chil dren acknowledged doing hous e c hores in the in terviews. However, the 
chores assigned to boys were activities such as making their beds, folding their clothes, doing the 
dishes occasionally, sweeping the patio, or running errands. The girls’ chores were much more 
numerous, i ncluding a cting a s na nnies f or t heir younge r s iblings. T wo mothers a dmitted i n a 
focus group session that, when they had to go o ut, their eldest daughters missed school to stay 
home and watch younge r s iblings or  do c hores. If the project does not  w ork on t his, t he 
perspective of helping the community to encourage equality of gender fades away. Tradition still 
allocates ho use chor es t o women, u npaid and unrecognized; i n the cas e of f emale NNAs, i t 
forces them to do dangerous tasks, such as cooking, minding other, younger children even while 
be young themselves, or carrying water. 

In the project, beneficiaries have been adequately selected, but not everyone is there who should 
be there. 
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4.1.5 Type of monitoring used and efficacy 

A monitoring pl an ha s been de veloped a nd is under t he r esponsibility of  I NTEC. That pl an 
foresees periodical visits that intend to validate beneficiary registration and attendance statistics. 
Furthermore, visits a re made to solve pr oblems w ith filling out  r egistration c ards ( although 
INTEC de veloped a  t horough a nd ve ry de tailed gui de a bout f illing out  f ormats) a nd t he 
submission of mandatory monthly data in the project. 

In turn, the teaching s taff monitors the quality of the QL methodology f rom t ime to time, and 
ENTRENA collects the information required about personnel t raining in that methodology. As 
observed during the evaluation field visits, the project personnel keeps very good communication 
with the area coordinators of the agents, who are the ones that supervise the actions carried out in 
the communities. 

Meanwhile, project management i s i n c harge of  pr ogramming a nd monitoring a ctivities; t here 
are continuous meetings regarding the sustainability of the project and the finalization plan. 

Monitoring a nd follow-up of project actions is essential f or achiev ing goals. However, it w as 
observed that, with the exception of  the INTEC personnel, the others seem to have little or  no 
command in some cases of  t he logical f ramework of t he project. This must be addressed as a 
weakness, as the logical framework is a tool to monitor and follow up actions and is not intended 
for the sole use and management of INTEC personnel. 

At the beginning of the cohort, a card is filled out by the local personnel of each agent. This card 
carries the pertinent labor data, but it must be specified that the project does not have a formal 
follow-up system for when its beneficiaries abandon the spaces on completion of t he cyc le o r 
due to desertion. The project can register the retention rate in the case of desertions, but does not 
actually follow up on its former beneficiaries or graduates. 

During s ummer va cations, t he project conducts a  c amp that is about one month l ong, w hen 
monitoring i s permanent and uninterrupted t hroughout t he vacations. The cam p is m ostly 
intended to prevent be neficiaries f rom us ing their vacations to work. It l eaves a f ew va cation 
weeks before and after camp. It is  worth mentioning that harvest dates are typically in the fall 
and s pring rather t han i n t he s ummer. During Christmas va cations there a re really no formal 
project activities; however, during that time it is less likely that children will engage in work, as 
Christmas is traditionally perceived as a holiday season. 

Both DevTech and the donor reported being satisfied with the biannual reports submitted by the 
project to USDOL. Although agents also get together from time to time to discuss and analyze 
the situations found and possible solutions, i t is s till necessary to provide biannual reports ( the 
same t hat a re s ent to USDOL) to the consortium agents. This w ay, t he consortium could 
appreciate the general s tatus of  achievement of project goals and objectives established within 
the logical framework and not only with respect to each one of them. Some agents seemed to be 
unaware of  the general status of  the project, which may a lso be  explained by t he fact that the 
persons attending the meetings are not always the same and, therefore, they have gaps, as they 
did not attend the previous ones. 
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The monitoring system of the project is also satisfactory for the agents in general, although some 
were of the opinion that it should be monitored more frequently and not only when there is some 
problem to solve. 

4.1.6	 Identification of financial strengths 

One of the strengths observed in the project is its financial control. Such financial control covers 
the payments and expenses of the entire consortium. The financial area keeps the data in good 
order a nd at ha nd at a ll tim es. It i s a lso w orth m entioning t hat, given t he na ture of  t he 
information system in this area (described further below as a best practice), the financial staff has 
good c ommand a nd unde rstanding of  a ll project activities, an aspect not  f requently in ot her 
projects, w here t he f inancial a rea i s not  a cquainted w ith the s copes a nd motivations of  t he 
technical area. 

4.1.7	 Identification of managerial areas that require improvement for the 
successful achievement of objectives and goals 

1.	 According t o what t he project facilitators, pa rents, and be neficiaries r eported, m any of 
the NNAs attending the spaces don’t know how to read and write. This seems to be due 
to the public school’s automatic promotion system, which does not evaluate skills until a 
certain grade; children in f irst, s econd, and t hird gr ade pa ss a utomatically to the ne xt 
grade w ithout be ing a ssessed. This i lliteracy si tuation, while ge neralized, was not 
considered as suc h in the project. H owever, t he project is facing i t w ithout ha ving t he 
necessary tools at hand, such as the proper training in teaching reading and writing and 
the respective educational material. 

2.	 Most of  t he m anagerial pe rsonnel has no c ommand o f or  i s no t acquainted w ith t he 
logical framework of the project. 

3.	 The self-funded agents’ activities report (that is, in the cases where the consortium is not 
buying t heir s ervices) i s not  a dequate. It is unt imely a nd de layed, w hich may cause 
under-registration in the activities and goals to be reached. 

4.	 While a ll t he project facilitators h ave be en trained in the QL methodology, micro-
businesses, and a ll t he other project components, t here i s s till c oncern for t imes w hen 
personnel f aces situations t hey are not  ne cessarily trained for, such as t he l iteracy 
teaching they must engage in with some beneficiaries and the solut ion of conf licts that 
are beyond their capacities. 

5.	 The agreement between the consortium and INFOTEP is not as clear as it should. When 
it w as signed, it w as not suf ficiently examined and there ar e som e poi nts t hat ar e 
ambiguous or u nclear, which have led t o c onfusion. The r ecommendations i nclude 
suggestions in this respect. 

6.	 Some agents have not negotiated locally with MOE the provision of school snacks for all 
their spaces, although there is a general agreement to that effect. For some of them, this is 
already being provided; however, as observed, it is informal and irregular. The provision 
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of s nacks t o e veryone m ust be  f ormalized. O ne of  t he r easons f ound for de serting t he 
spacesin a r ural c ommunity in San Jua n de la Magua na, f or example, was t hat s ome 
parents withdrew their children from the spaces at the beginning because they were not 
receiving the school  sn ack. Later, it w as pr ovided a fter n egotiating with t he s chool. 
However, until the negotiation took place, some parents expected their children to receive 
snacks and were disappointed when this did not happen, and they withdrew their children 
from the spaces. We must not forget that the project works in areas of extreme poverty, 
where a  s nack m ay be  t he onl y f ood NNAs receive in the mornings i f t hey a ttend t he 
space in the morning shift. It is also worth recalling that an attractive snack, such as rice 
pudding, is w hat s eems to attract c hildren (and to persuade the ir pa rents to let th em 
attend) to other projects’ work rooms in Dajabón. 

7.	 The location of the facilities for the spaces i s problematic for the consortium agents in 
many of the communities. For example, during the visits it was observed that there was 
one facility that was shared (separated by what might have been a  bl ackboard) by two 
simultaneous spaces. This set-up makes it impossible to work with the QL methodology, 
as t he dyna mics r equire i ndependence of  spa ces for a ctivities s uch as sing-alongs a nd 
clapping. O ther sp aces a re located in facilities owned by t o pol itical p arties, churches, 
and even a funeral parlor. While nothing negative has occurred to date, it could happen, 
for instance, in the facilities of a political party, that during election campaign times the 
party might need its facilities on a full-time basis or t hat the spaces might be “sold” by 
the parties lending the facilities. 

8.	 Shortage of  educ ational m aterials, suc h as car dboard paper and crayons, was also 
observed during the visits (whether due to the supplies being exhausted or not supplied at 
all). This was confirmed by both the facilitators of the spaces and the NNAs themselves. 
In t he Q L m ethodology, s hortage of  t hese m aterials i s que stionable. Some NNAs 
interviewed reported that what they like the least about the spaces is that if they need to 
use a color, they sometimes need to wait until another child has finished using it. One of 
them r eported t hat w hat he  l iked l east a bout t he s paces w as “ that I  ha ve t o f ight over 
colors with others.” It was also observed that in one of the spaces there were drawings of 
the Dominican flag with yellow substituting red; it was not a product of the imagination 
of whoever drew it, but of the lack of the color red. It was noted as well, that the space 
facilitators som etimes did not cl early know which materials to use f or s ome of t he 
products included i n t he pr ogram. F or e xample, one facilitator w as ove rheard asking 
another about what would be used to make some puppets, which they needed to use in the 
next da ys. When she w as t old it was w ith flour, she ask ed again if t he project would 
supply i t or  i f s he ha d t o br ing i t f rom he r home. I t s eems i t i s n ot unus ual that 
facilitators, and sometimes even the NNAs themselves, have to contribute materials. We 
need to mention again that the poverty conditions of the project beneficiaries do not allow 
them cont ribute edu cational m aterials. Another aspect w as that in one o f t he H alcones 
work books, the binding was coming apart, which irritated the EpC beneficiaries. 

9.	 In some EpEs it was observed that the consumable materials used in vocational training 
were not  be ing s upplied by t he a gents on time. Fifty percent of t his material m ust be 
supplied by the agent and the rest by INFOTEP. 
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10. Another situation in the EpEs is that sometimes, for a confectionary course for instance, 
INFOTEP does not have enough resources to bring in ovens or refrigerators to keep the 
materials they need to work with; therefore, the spaces need to turn to the community to 
borrow an oven and a refrigerator. 

11. Many spaces have what they call visitors and listeners, who are actually beneficiaries that 
are not  d eclared as su ch because t he m aximum quot a of  30 beneficiaries ha s been 
reached. The opposite case was also observed: 30 NNAs registered and a much smaller 
number was attending. The f irst si tuation evidences t he l ack of m ore spa ces, and t he 
second tells us that some spaces are being underused. 

12. INTEC ha s	 de veloped t he project’s MIS t o t he be neficiaries’ statistics. The pa rt 
corresponding to the registration of data is ready and was worked on using Access, which 
offers m any m anagement possibilities. However, the da ta ana lysis p art is  inc omplete. 
This means that the system has not completed the part that gives them the data that the 
project requires automatically, such as rates and other descriptive statistics at any time. 

13. Some facilities provided by the communities lack restrooms or are in poor conditions. So 
NNAs must abandon the spaces to use the services. Some of the toilet facilities that do 
work in these spaces have been installed for the use of  adults. For example, one of  the 
community leaders interviewed showed some concern with respect to NNAs using them 
as well: “We can pass diseases on to the children.” 

14. Some of  t he Q L dyna mics us ed are not  w ell r eceived by all t he beneficiaries—for 
example, the welcome circle. Some children said that it was what they like the least at the 
EpCs. Some facilitators added that sometimes it was difficult to have the children do this. 
They seem to get tired of the routine, although it may be full of movement and voices. In 
turn, some beneficiaries of the EpE pointed out that they dislike the kind of songs they 
sang: “They are for little kids.” 

15. In Samaná, the project did not foresee anything and there is no EpE. There is a space that 
is not  f unded by t he project but by  S amanénses A usentes, w hich doe s not  f ollow t he 
method o f t he EpEs. Therefore, an EpE i s r equired here. One of  t he principals t old us 
that, when cruise ships arrive at the port, a group of young girls from her school make up 
any e xcuse and l eave the s chool t o go a nd meet w ith t he tourists i n what s he be lieves 
could be commercial sexual exchanges. That is why an EpE is required. 

16. The project does not  have an official plan to monitor beneficiaries who have graduated 
from t he sp aces. As ex plained be fore, this p revents the project from kno wing i n a 
systematic manner the academic and vocational performance and the future labor status 
of the beneficiaries that have completed their time in the spaces. 

17. The	 project has de signed a ba ttery of edu cational m aterial ai med at the NNAs 
(27 different t ypes of  m aterial); ho wever, i t ha s f ailed to produce material t o sensitize 
other kinds of beneficiaries, such as parents and local authorities. 
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18. Since the duration of the spaces is not the same as that of school year (it lasts 18 months) 
there is often a phase lag when beneficiaries change or ne ed to change the school shift. 
For e xample, t his might mean that if a be neficiary a ttending t he a fternoon s hift a t t he 
space and the morning shift at school is promoted to a higher grade offered only in the 
afternoon s hift, that be neficiary can no l onger attend t he space eve n i f i t ha s not been 
completed ye t and ge ts left behind. Maybe the beneficiary can enter another space that 
operates i n the morning; how ever, the be neficiary has to leave t he space w here he /she 
began the cycle, which is not advisable. 

19. Given t he p rofile of  t he project beneficiaries, in m ost cases t here ar e no protocols or 
guidelines for the referral of cases that require professional care. 

20. As far as it could be observed, the project is not working very hard to identify and benefit 
youngsters who may be involved in sex exchanges. It is not a population with whom the 
project may have developed much experience. 

21. Upon examining the journal library of the project, it was observed that the journal articles 
published about the project are few and mostly focused on celebrations concerning the 
closing of projects rather than on pertinent descriptions about what is being developed. 

4.2 LESSONS LEARNED 

It is more convenient for the project to have the spaces located within a school. It is easier for all 
beneficiaries. 

Unpaid domestic work at home and chores helping parents are not considered as work (even though 
they are) but rather are considered “obligations that must be taught at an early age so that they learn 
how to do these chores.” In other words, these kinds of “obligations” are seen by parents as part of a 
learning or educational process, which in many cases is abusive. 

4.3 BEST PRACTICES 

Every month, finance gathers particulars on the technical activities of the entire project. Based on 
these figures, associates of the Consorcio are compensated on a monthly basis for services they 
contribute to the project; so that, conversely, if the associates do not report their activities, they 
cannot c harge f or t heir s ervices. In t his m anner, t he r eporting of  t heir a ctivities be comes 
obligatory. 

First, project beneficiaries do not need to have a birth certificate to gain access to the project or to the 
EpCs and EpEs. Also, all consortium agents unanimously try their utmost to obtain birth certificates for 
beneficiaries that lack one. This is important, since obtaining a birth certificate is essential in education 
as it provides identity. In cases where obtaining a birth certificate is too complicated, the EpC accepts 
the child without problems. In one EpE where INFOTEP must certify the training based on some identity 
document, if the birth certificate could not be obtained, the agent is the guarantor of the beneficiary’s 
identity, as an alternate form of identity recognition in writing (quite often there are nicknames or aliases, 
by which they are commonly known). However, when parents declare them, they use other names and 
this creates much confusion. 
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In the Eastern bateyes, some facilitators speak both Spanish and Creole in order to meet the language 
needs of their beneficiaries. 

The payment system of the financial area of the consortium pays for the services delivered by each 
agent every month; however, the system requires a monthly activity report before the payment, based 
on which payments are calculated. The project activity report is more updated than with other strategies. 
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V RESULTS: EFFICIENCY 

5.1 FINDINGS 

5.1.1 Cost-efficiency of the project 

The payment the consortium makes for the services for each child at an EpC in 2009 ranges on 
average be tween US$8.58 a nd US$10.03 pe r m onth. T he consortium pays a n average of 
US$22.50 per adolescent who participates in an EpE. These costs could make the project cost-
efficient provided the expected f inal impact i s sustained in t he l ong t erm, a s should happen i f 
beneficiaries participating in the project keep education as a priority to reach the capacities and 
ages necessary to insert themselves in the labor system after leaving the project. 

The project evidences a ne ed for grea ter f inancial r esources. Certain necessary activities 
previously mentioned, such as training regarding aspects not envisaged by the project, cannot be 
covered. It is true that they can be obtained through other projects; however, even i f the other 
projects bear most of the costs, the consortium must also contribute funds and, therefore, requires 
further funds for unforeseen events. 

The human resources used by the project seem to be sufficient and vary according to the agents. 
For instance, some agents have two facilitators per space and others only one. This is up t o the 
agents, and the number of facilitators does not seem to be so important. The incentive that agents 
offer is low; it must not be compared with a salary as personnel are considered to be voluntary. 
Space f acilitators a re m ostly high school gr aduates w ith no other aca demic degree. They a re 
supervised by t he a rea c oordinators of  e ach a gent. T hese c oordinators pr ogram a nd pl an t he 
monthly activities with the facilitators. They provide the consumable materials, which are scarce 
in some communities. 

The project has a high production of educational materials for its beneficiaries. It has 27 different 
publications of these materials. 

5.2 BEST PRACTICES 

Project facilitators are personnel from the same community as the volunteer. They receive small 
incentives, which in many cases cannot be compared with a salary, but their enthusiasm and dedication 
to the project make them key in the project. 

It was also observed that a strategy adopted by World Vision in Dajabón is to allow parents, especially 
mothers, to assist facilitators at the EpEs. This is another way for the community to contribute, as well as 
for the parents to come closer and identify more with the educational needs of their children. 

Workbooks like “Peces” (Fish) and “Halcones” (Hawks) are very much mentioned by the NNAs of the 
spaces as the work they like the most. They are designed to address subjects under a logical and 
creative line of thought. 

The reading book “El Plan de Anita” (Anita’s Book) is quite illustrative for project beneficiaries to become 
acquainted with their rights and for them to internalize that their priority is education. It was created by 
Plan Internacional. 
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VI IMPACT 

6.1 FINDINGS 

6.1.1 Current apparent impacts of the project by type of beneficiary 

Some evidence of apparent impacts have been observed through interviews and visits performed 
within this evaluation. These i mpacts ha ve be en di vided in t he f ollowing c hart by t ype of 
beneficiary. 

Table of impacts perceived by types of beneficiaries 

Children and Adolescents: 

•	 Prevention of school abandonment due to reasons associated with learning problems. 

•	 Literacy of some beneficiaries or improvement of their reading and writing skills. A mother reported, 
“When my son entered the EpC he could not read or write. He did not know the letters. I do not read 
very well. And thanks to the EpC now my son reads the paper every day.” A teacher explained, 
“Many of the NNAs in those spaces do not know how to read and write or have many difficulties to 
do that. To some extent that is why they are behind or overage. And there [at the EpC] they do learn 
how to read and write. That, we could observe.” An 11-year-old beneficiary, in turn, shared, “I was 
ashamed because I did not know how to read or write, and I pretended to do so. But at the EpC they 
taught me and now I read anything and I do not need to hide at school so they will not find this out.” 

•	 Leveling of grades as a solution to overage. To achieve leveling, the project has worked with a 
program created by MOE to this effect. An interviewed mother reported, “My daughter was far below 
the grade she should be for her age. But with what she made at the EpE she managed to be 
examined and was moved two grades up at school.” One of the interviewed beneficiaries shared 
during one of the visits, “I think that after the work I made at my EpC, this month I can take a test so 
that I may be moved to a higher grade than the one I am in now.” 

•	 Prevention of enrollment in jobs caused by learning difficulties. 

•	 Removal of NNAs enrolled in general child labor. 

•	 Increase of the knowledge that they are entitled to education rights and that they cannot be forced to 
work. “I am a child and nobody can force me to work and remove me from school.” 

•	 Increase of their self-esteem and confidence on their capacity to learn. “Now I am no longer slow or 
unable to study.” “Now I am one of the best in my classroom.” 

•	 Learning of artistic expressions. “Here, one is set to paint and make things [craft work].” 

•	 Learning of vocational skills at the EpEs. 

•	 Improved quality of communication between beneficiaries and their families. “Before the EpE, my 
daughter did not talk with me. What she did was to disregard what I was telling her. Now my 
daughter is different, she talks to me and she tells me what she does. We are closer.” 
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Children and Adolescents (continued) 

•	 Beneficiaries behavior changes at home and at school. One teacher said, “This boy used to come to 
school to cause trouble. Now he comes and he has the homework ready and another attitude. He is 
no longer a trouble seeker.” An EpE beneficiary’s father said, “My daughter attended a private 
school, and to make her get up and go to school was an issue. She did not study at all. She used to 
feel sick when she was told she had to go to school and cried a lot. She was afraid of school. I 
changed her to a public school and sent her to an EpE. Now, this year, she is in the honor roll at 
school. And the teacher she had at the private school is the same she has at the public school for 
the grade she is in now. My daughter has become a first-class student. She no longer throws a 
tantrum not to go to school, but rather goes very happily.” 

•	 Fewer opportunities (less time at their disposal) for the beneficiaries to be compelled to perform 
routine and forced domestic chores. 

•	 Increase of the beneficiaries’ socialization capacity. “Since I came to the EpC, I have made many 
new friends.” 

Parents 

•	 Less concern about learning problems. “Before, I thought my daughter was a cretin. That she would 
never learn anything. Now she is really studying. She is even attending a course to make things with 
stones and I want you to see what she has done.” 

•	 Reappraisal of parents toward their offspring in a positive sense: from shame to pride. 

•	 Less concern regarding possible school abandonment of their offspring. 

•	 Some parents report they currently prioritize their children’s education more than them finding a job. 

•	 The majority pay more attention to their children. 

•	 Some challenge themselves to learn new educational aspects through their children after observing 
positive changes in them. 

•	 They feel at ease having their children looked after in a safe place, most of all those living in urban 
areas. 

Community 

•	 Closely involved in the problems of its children and adolescents. 

•	 Good involvement with the project. A community leader said, “It is not theirs; it is ours.” 

•	 Residents have better education and developed vocational skills. 

•	 Benefits from other initiatives of the consortium agents in other areas like health, housing, and more 
from other donors. 

6.1.2 Apparent current impacts on agents 

•	 Improvement of strengths to enable teamwork with shared targets and objectives. 

•	 Improvement of the capacity to work with governmental institutions in a harmonious and 
respectful environment. The government is perceived as an ally of the NGOs. 

•	 Some agents showed they were motivated to seek and develop new projects close to or 
related to this project in t he f ight a gainst c hild l abor. (See t he I DDI case i n “best 
practices.”) 
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6.1.3	 Apparent current impacts at a governmental level and on public 
policies 

•	 Helps reduce overage students at schools. 

•	 Teaches literacy to students who, for some reason, had not learned how to read and write. 
It helps improve reading and writing abilities. 

•	 Works to balance student performance. 

•	 Trained teachers and educational pe rsonnel in general f rom t he target communities on 
educational techniques such as the QL methodology. 

•	 Reduces negative f eelings l ike f ear, r age, or i ndifference in t he be neficiary popul ation. 
“I am no longer afraid of school.” 

•	 Adds voc ational s kills to t he be neficiaries On a sm all scal e ( not com parable w ith a 
polytechnic school). 

•	 Contributes to reducing the number of NNAs enrolled in child labor. 

•	 Contributes to preventing NNAs from abandoning school or engaging in child labor. 

The Government of DR has r eceived the project educational s trategies very willingly. MOE’s 
openness toward projects that benefit DR public education is evident. The project is perceived as 
a complement that rests on the needs and lines of action set by the MOE. 

6.1.4	 Emerging aspects and opportunities that the project must take 
into account to increase its impact and relevance 

Several aspects that can qualify as emergent because they were not contemplated in the project 
and for which most of the agents have not been trained for include the following: (1) the need to 
teach NNAs to r ead a nd w rite, a s e xplained a bove; (2) aggressive be havior s hown by many 
beneficiaries when they enter the spaces; and (3) numerous abuses, at least verbal, which such 
beneficiaries have suffered and which have undermined their self-esteem and self-confidence. In 
many spaces, it was reported that the project was working with NNAs whose parents were drug 
dealers or were in prison because of drug involvment. NNAs who were victims of incest or rape 
were i dentified in other spa ces. Children w ith s pecial needs, such as t hose with mental 
retardation, were also identified. 

The t raining project facilitator in skills for teaching reading a nd w riting to be neficiaries i s 
necessary and relevant. Other agencies and donors have projects to train teaching staff to teach 
reading and w riting, as i s t he cas e with the U .S. Agency f or I nternational D evelopment 
(USAID), which has been working in a project along this line since 2002. This agency is in the 
best position to contribute this aspect to the project. They have already developed the experience 
and educational materials, making it a very good opportunity to cover one of the project’s needs. 

~Page 23~ 



  
 

 

   
   

  
  

  
   

 
     

   
 

    
    

      
  

  
    

  
   

   
     

 
   

  
   

   

           
 

   
   

    

              
        

Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

Another oppor tunity t he project can t ake hol d of  i s t he e xperience of  I LO-IPEC in raising 
awareness of co mmunity members. They a lso ha ve materials de veloped f or t his pur pose. 
Moreover, t he DR office ha s pr oduced ( and c ontinues pr oducing or  s ponsoring) vi deos t hat 
explain the subject matter issues simply and clearly and which may be perfectly used to raise the 
awareness o f pa rents and community members. It w as pr eviously m entioned t hat, during t he 
interviews with the parents of project beneficiaries, these parents had already been exposed to 
some activity aimed at raising awareness concerning the risks of child labor; however, they had 
no recollection of it. This could indicate that it is necessary to find instruments that may be more 
attractive, such as using videos and staying away from lectures with broader content that disperse 
attention and do not achieve the ultimate goal of the intervention. 

Concerning the adoption of a beneficiary follow-up plan in the project for those who complete 
the pr ogram, I NFOTEP ha s a  f ollow-up s ystem for t heir trainees that c ould be  p rofitable f or 
EpEs. This is where INFOTEP interfaces with the project. Within the already existing system, 
with special encoding for the project beneficiaries, INFOTEP can offer the results of the trained 
personnel follow-ups randomly performed from time to time. 

It is relevant to point out that some agents as well as MOE personnel posed the need for school 
children to learn English. Even though it is included in the public educational system curricula, 
multiple challenges have prevented adequate learning of the language. The observed opportunity 
consists of  t he i nitiative of Caminantes en Boca Chica (Travelers i n Boca C hica), one of  t he 
NGOs subcontracted by CRS. Caminantes took advantage of the presence of a North American 
volunteer i n t he c ountry a nd i ts c ommunity. S he i s c urrently w orking i n s ome EpCs in that 
community, a t l east i n building the foundations for l earning English. This vol unteer r eports— 
through ve ry s imple e xercises, l ike identifying body pa rts and s ongs—that she i s taking some 
steps, at least to accustom the beneficiaries’ to hearing English phonetics. This example should 
serve as a good opportunity for the spaces. 

6.2 BEST PRACTICES 

With funds from the Spanish Cooperation, IDDI currently has a Therapy Center for Children and Youths 
in the north area of the national district. It is in this area that IDDI has many of its spaces with the 
consortium and outside the consortium. This center offers therapy care for its beneficiaries and their 
relatives. Psychological evaluations, counseling, talks, and workshops to stimulate parental education 
are offered there, in addition to training professionals and personnel involved in the children area. 

The personnel of the IDDI spaces refer to this center (which is free) all the cases that need specialized 
attention, which is very frequent, taking into account the profile of project beneficiaries. 
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VII SUSTAINABILITY 


7.1 FINDINGS 

7.1.1 Project finalization and sustainability plan 

The project includes a finalization and sustainability plan that could be effective. There are three 
aspects that the project must analyze carefully in the plan. The first one concerns the training of 
MOE teaching staff, through ISFODOSU, in the QL methodology and other components, with 
funding from INAFOCAM. The purpose is to disseminate the QL methodology not only to basic 
education t eachers, but to t hose of higher g rades as w ell. To that ef fect, INAFOCAM must 
include these training courses in its annual budget. This has not occurred to date, and there are 
currently no signs that this will happen. 

Another asp ect conc erns t he st eps t aken to decentralize MOE. By now , MOE is i mmersed in 
processes and lines of action, which do not focus on decentralization. 

The last aspect to consider is if MOE maintains the implementation of full-time day schooling as 
an objective. This objective is not included in the Decennial Plan designed by MOE. What MOE 
is currently implementing as a pilot plan is the sole full-time working day for teachers, which is 
something completely different. It i s a  w orking s chedule of  35  hour s pe r w eek i n w hich t he 
teacher ex tends t he schedule f rom 8:00 a.m. to 5: 00 p.m. During that t ime, apart f rom the ir 
regular cl asses, teachers w ill have t o, among o ther a ctivities, plan and eva luate t heir st udents, 
devote time to parents, and offer tutoring to students that have somewhat fallen behind. 

MOE has no immediate plans concerning the full-time schooling of students. The supposition is 
that there would be a sc hedule from 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. for regular classes, offering lunch 
and then, from 2:00 p.m. onwards, activities similar to the ones of the project. Interviewed MOE 
personnel explained that the process to change the current system to a full-time shift would take 
some time; in the case of Chile, for example, it took 10 years. At present, two experiences will be 
carried out as a pilot plan, but these are the only immediate plans in this respect. 

7.1.2 Initiatives to incorporate foreign resources to the project 

Incorporating resources from outside the project has been an initiative of the project staff more 
than the consortium in itself. But some actions have taken place as a consortium. An example is 
the inclusion in the consortium of the Sur Futuro organization, which will fund its own spaces 
following the project model. They will start with two EpCs, one in Najayo and one in Padre de 
las Casas. 

Along t his line, a nother best pr actice of t he consortium is tha t m ore tha n two-thirds of t he 
facilities where the project spaces operate have been provided by the communities. They operate 
in a  c ommunity c enter a nd, in the E ast ar ea, there a re i nitiatives of  s yndicates to provide 
facilities. 
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IDDI i s one  of  t he l eading a gents i n t his r espect, w hich—as al ready stated—incorporated 
psychological support and treatment services to the project in the north area of Santo Domingo, 
where it currently works with the spaces. This support came from Spanish Cooperation and Caja 
de Madrid (Bank of  M adrid) f or child pr otection pur poses. IDDI i tself ha s ope ned 29 s elf-
supported spaces in Puerto P lata, in ne ighborhoods of  Santo Domingo, in Monte Plata, and in 
Bayona (these last two geographical areas, in general, have traditionally had few programmatic 
interventions). Other age nts also have s paces f inanced by ot her donor s. F or i nstance, 
Samanenses Ausentes self-finances with their own r esources s ome of  t he s paces i n S amaná. 
Caminantes en Boca Chica has m anaged t o obt ain f unds f rom t he Government and S panish 
Cooperation t o bui ld, r enovate, and properly recondition phys ical s tructures, w hich ope rate a s 
facilities f or l abor training. Owing t o this a id, t hese N GO f acilities c an be recognized b y 
INFOTEP as adequate and accepted facilities to offer labor education. 

In many communities, MOE contributes school snacks for the beneficiaries. Furthermore, it has 
assigned f our hi ghly pr ofessional and e xperienced t echnicians t o t he c entral of fice of  t he 
consortium, in addition to the other 26 technicians assigned at the different geographical areas. 

Involvement of local authorities and the central government with the project is good, a positive 
sign that the  f ight against WFCL has the support of  key f igures l ike the Vice President of  the 
Republic, w ho ha s s hown i nterest in t he m atter f or ye ars. Likewise, a n i mportant nu mber of 
public s ervers s upport t he project, a mong which stand out ve ry qua lified s ecretaries, und er-
secretaries, and directors with a deep understanding of the issue at stake. 

The project benefits f rom t he pres ence of  t hese gove rnmental p rofessionals, a s t hey not  on ly 
endorse it, but t hey ha ve t he capacity to of fer pe rtinent feedback r egarding the di fferent 
situations the project may encounter. 

7.1.3	 Challenges and opportunities in the coordination with the 
government sector 

To date, the coordination with the government sector has been very good, especially with MOE. 

Some challenges emerged in the coordination with INFOTEP. Even though the consortium and 
that institution have signed an agreement, follow-up of this agreement has not been sufficient by 
both parties, least of all by INFOTEP. In the first place, INFOTEP is an institution for technical 
professional training, and the project needs for the EpEs are not meant to obtain a professional 
training in itself, but rather training to build the learning foundations for vocational skills. This 
differentiation between what one institution offers and what the other needs is evidenced in the 
number of labor t raining hours. The project has established about 150 hour s for labor t raining. 
This period is normally shorter than the one offered by INFOTEP in any of its courses. It is true 
that som e cour ses ar e shor ter t han othe rs; however, this must not  be  a pa rameter t o select 
training, but rather to do what the project beneficiaries need or wish. This is why the agreement 
should be reviewed and unclear aspects should be clarified. 

Another challenge faced by the project concerning INFOTEP is negotiating the courses of action 
of t he I NFOTEP r egional of fices. Unnecessary de lays w ere obs erved in the t raining in s ome 
geographical areas, caused mainly by problems understanding the requested services, as well as a 
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lack motivation in offering them. It is also worth analyzing that the INFOTEP regional offices 
are, on occasion, short of human and material resources and it is, therefore, necessary to schedule 
the delivery of these services well in advance. 

Nevertheless, e ven w ith t he di fficulties de scribed, t he ope nness s hown b y I NFOTEP 
management toward the project has been very positive and fruitful. The services it lends are very 
important for the EpEs. This makes it easier to search for solutions. 

7.1.4	 Challenges and opportunities in the coordination with ILO-IPEC 

As seen before, coordination with ILO-IPEC is characterized by good articulation opportunities 
for the project—for example, being able to use the DR video production that ILO-IPEC already 
has to raise the awareness of parents and of the community. 

Challenges encountered include the coordination between both institutions, which does not seem to 
be as close as it should be between organizations sharing one donor such as USDOL. Furthermore, 
despite some differences between the methodological models and approaches (and this is positive, 
because st rategies must h ave d ifferent o ffers), the pr ojects t hat bot h i nstitutions develop a re 
similar, so a  c loser r elationship s hould be  expected to enable t he exchange of  e xperiences f rom 
both projects and even to coordinate and assign tasks that could benefit them both. 

7.1.5	 Challenges and opportunities in the coordination with other 
international and/or multilateral organizations and NGOs 

The project has had very good opportunities to coordinate with other international organizations, 
such as USAID. Likewise, the project must come into closer contact with the actions UNICEF 
and i ts agents a re carrying out  r egarding the prevention and eradication of sexua l com merce 
work among youth. 

As has been observed, some NGOs are inserting themselves into the consortium by adopting the 
spaces a s their w orking m ethodology be cause they c onsider t hem be neficial. In this r espect, 
multiple opportunities of joint work are observed, maybe not  in the purchase of  NGO services 
(although i t c ould oc cur i n the long t erm), but  r elationships c ould b e de veloped exchanging 
project components to apply in different scenarios. 

7.2	 LESSONS LEARNED 

Even if there may be an agreement with an institution, like the one with INFOTEP, the demand for 
services must not rest entirely on the written agreement. The project agents need to negotiate with the 
local authorities of INFOTEP. It is important to build capacities for this type of negotiation within the 
project. Many local authorities of INFOTEP do not know about the project, so it is necessary to inform 
them about it and get them involved. 
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7.3 BEST PRACTICES 

One of the best practices observed in this project has been the harmonious relation between MOE and 
the project. Relations between the Government and the NGOs have not always been harmonious and 
are characterized by marked elements of rivalry. However, in this case, they worked as a team, trying to 
satisfy the needs of one another. MOE provides the project, in almost 20% of the cases, the facilities for 
its spaces in schools. It works closely with the project, selecting the potential project beneficiaries. It has 
provided the project with the program necessary to level students. In some communities, it supplies the 
project beneficiaries with school snacks. There is excellent communication between the project agents 
and the school teachers, continuously exchanging guidelines and even material for the supervision of 
homework. Another practice observed was that some teachers followed up on beneficiaries who 
completed spaces and kept track of their record within the school system, as was the case in Castillo 
with the associate Universidad Católica Nordestana. MOE has also assigned highly trained personnel to 
the project. 

Another government institution, Instituto Dominicano de Telecomunicaciones (the Dominican 
Telecommunications Institute), contributed a facility as an office, with all communication means available 
for the area coordination of the project in Dajabón. The arrangement was carried out by the coordinator 
of the area. 

Caminantes en Boca Chica carried out a pilot to provide support and follow-up to the beneficiaries who 
completed the EpE. They selected seven beneficiaries who had taken the confectionery course and 
contracted them to make confectionery varieties to serve at the parties and special occasions of 
Caminantes. Furthermore, they motivated them to sell their products. According to what the NGO 
reported, the products prepared by the beneficiaries who completed the EpE were very good and well 
accepted. This NGO is exploring how to formulate and receive support for a project to help those who 
complete the EpE to put into practice what they learned through INFOTEP in the spaces. 
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VIII CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
 

8.1 KEY CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

1.	 The first key conclusion and recommendation for the project is given by the evidence that 
the educational strategy seems to have become an objective more than a means to achieve 
a target. The target is the eradication of child labor; education is the strategy. However, 
the project is ge nerally r ecognized by i ts c ontributions to e ducation. T o a void t his 
confusion, t he project should f urther improve i ts f inal goal to r each all t ypes of 
beneficiaries, as well as increase and intensify its actions addressed to the community to 
make t hem aware of  c hild l abor da ngers. T o t his e nd i t must e ngage ve ry e ffective 
techniques to get this message through to the target audience. This is why the evaluator 
has s uggested t hat, gi ven t he c hance, t he v ideos pr oduced by I LO-IPEC s hould be 
reviewed and, in c ase t hey a re a ppropriate, be  us ed t o t his e nd. P roducing vi deos i s 
expensive, which makes it reasonable to take maximum advantage of those productions 
already available in the country. It is good t o remember that watching a  video is much 
more appealing for this population than a talk lasting one or two hours. With the use of 
videos, i t i s pos sible t o c arry ou t an a nalysis or c omments s ession o n t heir content. 
Working with videos produces more participative and more attractive results at the same 
time. It is  true  tha t to watch videos, the age nts must ha ve t he ne cessary electronic 
devices, but the cost of video players is low and the agents can afford them. 

2.	 The potential beneficiaries are selected by school personnel and community leaders. This 
voluntary work has been effective, but could be improved by us ing guidelines to enable 
inclusion of  be neficiaries, mostly female, f orced t o pe rform hous e c hores t hat a re 
dangerous and interfere with their education and development, but  go unnoticed by the 
project as “ natural” or “traditional.” Furthermore, t his s uggestion h as a  be aring on a 
component a ny project must ha ve: gender e quality. It is  im portant to point out  tha t 
educating t o pr event r estricting w omen t o t he dom estic e nvironment f avors a  be tter 
development of communities, apart from preventing women from taking the “natural” job 
or t he on e for w hich w omen a re pr epared w hen t hey a re ol d e nough, w hich i s paid 
domestic help, though these are precisely the jobs being developed. 

3.	 The project contributes to the communities and the country with outstanding educational 
efforts, but t he a ppeal o f the project for the  c ommunities must not  re st e ntirely on the 
eradication of c hild l abor a nd s trengthening of  e ducation. The t arget and strategy ar e 
results t hat could be  t oo a bstract f or a  popul ation w hose poverty pr ofiles t urn t hem 
concrete. The project must ha ve more conc rete a ttractions; t herefore, the ne ed for t he 
project to be able t o access school snacks in all its spaces is of utmost importance. This 
aspect must be negotiated with MOE in all those spaces that are nearby schools. Those 
which are not must look for a solution, such as buying light food elements from a local 
supplier. Some beneficiaries were withdrawn from the project by their parents due to the 
lack of snacks in the spaces. Also, in some locations, NNAs do not attend the spaces in 
order to go to other p rojects that do provide sn acks. A m other in one of t he l ocalities 
suggested giving the children, especially girls, some vitamin dose. It is well known that 
the DR diet does not promote vegetable consumption, and only recently has become open 
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to eating more fruits, which contain vitamins. So, the suggestion is justified. The project 
should w eigh t his s uggestion t o pon der i ts f easibility. T his c an be  c ontributed through 
donations, a fter i nvestigating the ideal dos e a nd t he w ay t o a dminister the  vi tamins. 
Something as si mple as a vit amin supplement coul d increase at traction to the project. 
Aiming to have good nutrition must not be a luxury or a dream. 

4.	 Project facilitators ar e ke y elements t o achieve t he obj ectives suc cessfully. These 
voluntary p ersonnel, s elected f rom t he s ame c ommunity w here t he project is b eing 
implemented, have a t l east s econdary education and may or  may not have t echnical or 
professional education. This is not an impediment to act as facilitators. The real obstacles 
are the contingencies that facilitators find at the spaces, such as NNAs who cannot read 
or w rite. The project must be ab le t o afford to train them in user-friendly literacy 
techniques. USAID offers a good opportunity to talk about the project they have carried 
out f or ye ars i n t he c ountry. C oordination w ith this a gency is i mportant t o a ccess t his 
valuable and necessary r esource f or t he project. Similarly, results also show t hat 
facilitators must handle problematic situations every day, such as those NNAs who need 
another type of special care and services. Evidently, facilitators are not the ones called to 
solve these problems, but they must be trained to recognize the needs and refer the NNAs 
to specialized pe rsonnel. A good t raining oppor tunity i s of fered by the Therapy Center 
for Children and Youth of the above-mentioned IDDI, as a best practice. This center can 
train facilitators about what to do and where to refer or seek help for those cases in their 
spaces that require i t. The last aspect concerning project facilitators is recognizing their 
voluntary work at all times. If they are paid a salary, their work is no l onger voluntary, 
but there are countless ways to recognize and stimulate these project elements. Agents are 
advised to e laborate a  s imple plan to be  carried out  without too much t rouble, so as to 
schedule a ctivities t hat may l ead t o r ecognition of their im portance a nd, m ost 
importantly, an expression of our gr atitude. Unrecognized vol untary work ha s a  ba d 
forecast. 

5.	 The existing situation of delays between the project and INFOTEP in vocational training 
at t he E pEs ha s a si mple solut ion, especially given the i mportance t hat t his l earning 
entails for the beneficiaries. The first thing is to review the agreement. The following is 
recommended to this effect: 

a.	 Establish clearly that the final objective of the training that INFOTEP will offer does 
not s eek t o provide pr ofessional t raining t o t he be neficiaries of  t he s paces, but  t o 
initiate the preparation of vocational learning. 

b.	 This means that the hours of project duration should not be very extensive, and that 
the availability should be 150 hour s ( the agreement s tipulates 450 hour s for a ll t he 
EpE life span, without specifying that only 150 hours are required for job training); 
therefore, INFOTEP tra ining must be accommodating to thi s time loa d and to the 
final objective already established. 

c.	 INFOTEP s hould contribute 50%  o f t he c onsumables, and t he consortium agents 
should contribute the remaining 50%. 
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d.	 INFOTEP s hould supply t he l ight tools, and t he c ommunity a nd t he a gents should 
supply the heavy ones. 

e.	 INFOTEP should cover the trainers’ transportation expenses. 

f.	 INFOTEP should include t he be neficiaries of  t he E pE i n i ts gr aduate f ollow-up 
system and should share regular reports of these follow-ups with the consortium. 

Other r ecommendations on this sa me l ine con sist of stimulating the agents so that t hey may 
identify be forehand t rainers a lready c oded a nd c ertified b y I NFOTEP i n di fferent voc ational 
areas in their w ork communities. Another r ecommendation i s t o promote the a chievement of 
certification f rom IN FOTEP among t he t rained pe rsonnel of t he c ommunity. This can save a 
valuable amount of time for INFOTEP when looking for trainers available in the area. Agents 
must a lso l ook for solutions regarding heavy work tools. The communities themselves are the 
best resources for this, such as looking for a stove with oven (which can also be donated by the 
consortium to the community). 

8.2 OTHER RECOMMENDATIONS 

Relevance 

1.	 The project has t o c oordinate w ith UNICEF a nd t heir as sociates t he i mportant task of 
eradicating commercial sexual exploitation of  children. This type of WFCL is the least 
worked on by the project; therefore, with good coordination, the necessary experience to 
perform it could be acquired. The project could also take advantage from that association 
of t he marked elements of  t he NNA rights t hat a gency ha s a nd a pply t hem within t he 
project. 

2.	 It is  n ecessary that the project engages i n di alogues w ith agents r esponsible f or work 
rooms that are interfering with their beneficiaries, as the case is with Dajabón. 

Effectiveness 

1.	 The l ogical f ramework of  t he project must a lways be  v isible t o t he pe rsonnel. It is 
recommended that it be printed on poster-type copies to hang in visible places so that all 
the personnel may see them and keep them in mind. 

2.	 At l east as a pil ot, it i s ne cessary t o start cr eating a f ollow-up pl an f or t he project 
graduates. In the case of the EpEs, it could be easier if  they are inserted in the already 
existing system of the INFOTEP, but in the case of the EpC it is urgent to have it. 

3.	 The consortium agents w ith self-funded spaces m ust unde rstand t hat t he t imely 
submission of the ir a ctivities re port is  im portant. Even t hough t he consortium is not 
buying t heir s ervices, t hey ha ve a n a greement w hereby t hey ha ve a  r esponsibility t o 
report to the consortium. 

~Page 31~ 



  
 

 

    
  

 

   
  

   
  

      
 

    
   

 

      
   

  
 

 

     
      

 

   
  

       

   
   

      
   

    

       
   

     

Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

4.	 The number of spaces in schools must be increased, as it gives many advantages to the 
project, both for be neficiaries’ acc ess and for saf ety issues, and proximity to the the 
school snack, which might be the first meal of the day for poor children. 

5.	 The sam e prem ises sh ould not b e sha red by  t wo simultaneous spa ces. Interference 
denaturalizes the work carried out in the spaces. 

6.	 Agents should understand that, given the methodology used in the spaces, consumables 
must never be lacking. The same goes for consumables for vocational trainings. 

7.	 The project MIS m ust be  f inished so t hat it m ay of fer upda ted da ta at a ny m oment 
required and without great trouble. Monitoring and follow-up actions depend on it. 

8.	 It i s r ecommended t hat E NTRENA a nd t he consortium revise the ir da ily routine 
dynamics and their contents. Dynamics, when daily, are evidently routines and lose that 
necessary element of interaction when they are needed. 

9.	 The project must s ponsor t he ope ning of EpEs i n Samaná. The cu rrent structure i s 
undefined and is not part of the project. Opening that type of space in a tourist locality is 
fundamental. 

10. A s olution must be  f ound t o t he phase l ags t hat oc cur w hen t here a re s hift c hanges i n 
school years affecting so that beneficiaries can remain in their spaces over time. 

Efficacy 

1.	 The project should find a way to better inform its agents about the general progress of the 
project. Agents must be aware of the project course. This is why regular internal reports 
are recommended. 

Sustainability 

1.	 The project must ha ve acce ss to grea ter f inancial r esources to be able  t o f ace 
contingencies, as well as to include activities that may enable improvement and scope of 
objectives. Agents do it individually, but it is recommended that the consortium carries it 
out as a group. 

2.	 With the r esults obt ained in this a ssessment, it i s sugge sted that t he project make a 
feasibility exercise w ith the project finalization pl an that analyzes t he obj ectives of 
training the school teaching staff of MOE in the QL methodology, in the centralization 
processes, and in the implementation of full-time schooling. Halfway through the project, 
there is no clear forecast of whether it is possible to comply with those objectives. 

3.	 The consortium must s trive to improve i ts c apacity to acquire funds c onsidering t he 
opportunities e xisting i n t he c ountry. T o t his e ffect, i t must seek i nformation a bout a ll 
initiatives that c an be helpful f or its p rogram t asks and negotiate w ith t he a gents i ts 
possible use or exchanges. 

~Page 32~ 



  
 

 

       
  

 

    
    
  

     
 

Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
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4.	 It must work on a better public image. A project like this one must be outstanding before 
the c itizens; the refore, it is s uggested that it analyze more m assive dissem ination 
possibilities. 

5.	 Finally, the project must provide greater support to those agents who, for one reason or 
another, are not at the same level as the rest. Likewise, those agents must accept follow-
up by the project. It is not expected that all agents and subcontractors perform at the same 
level, but there must be a minimum common denominator among all the agents so that no 
great differences are perceived among them. 
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ANNEX A: TERMS OF REFERENCE
 

TERMS OF REFERENCE
 

for the
 

Independent Midterm Evaluation of
 

Combating Child Labor Through Education II Dominican Republic
 

Cooperative Agreement Number: IL-16573-07-75 

Financing Agency: 
Grantee Organization: 

Dates of Project Implementation: 

U.S. Department of Labor 
DevTech Systems Inc., in association with 
Acción para la Educación Básica (EDUCA) and 
Instituto Tecnológico de Santo Domingo (INTEC) 
September 30, 2007 to February 28, 2011 

Type of Evaluation: Independent Midterm Evaluation 

Evaluation Field Work Dates: April 27 to May 8, 2009 

Preparation Date of TOR: March 19, 2009 

Total Project Funds from USDOL Based 
on Cooperative Agreement: US$4,979,106 

Vendor for Evaluation Contract: Macro International, Inc., Headquarters, 
11785 Beltsville Drive 
Calverton, MD 20705 
Tel: (301) 572-0200 
Fax: (301) 572-0999 

BACKGROUND AND JUSTIFICATION 

The Office of Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Human Trafficking (OCFT) is an office within the 
Bureau of  I nternational L abor A ffairs ( ILAB), a n a gency of  t he U .S. D epartment of  L abor 
(USDOL). OCFT a ctivities inc lude re search on international c hild labor; supporting 
U.S. government pol icy on i nternational c hild l abor; a dministering a nd ove rseeing cooperative 
agreements w ith organizations w orking to eliminate child labor a round the  w orld; and raising 
awareness about child labor issues. 

Since 1995,  t he U .S. C ongress ha s a ppropriated ove r $72 0 million to USDOL f or e fforts to 
combat e xploitive c hild labor int ernationally. This f unding has be en us ed t o s upport technical 
cooperation projects to combat exploitive child labor in more than 80 countries around the world. 
Technical c ooperation projects f unded by U SDOL r ange f rom t argeted a ction programs i n 
specific s ectors of  w ork t o m ore comprehensive pr ograms t hat s upport n ational e fforts t o 
eliminate t he w orst f orms o f c hild l abor as de fined by I LO C onvention 182. U SDOL-funded 
child labor elimination projects generally seek to achieve five major goals: 

~Page A-1~ 



  
 

 

  
 

  
   

  

    
 

   

  

  
 
 

   
 

  

    
 

  
 

 

  
  

   
 
 
 

  
     

  
 

  
 

                                                 
       

    
   

Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

1.	 Withdrawing or  preventing children from involvement in exploitive child labor through 
the provision of direct educational services; 

2.	 Strengthening policies on c hild labor and education, the capacity of national institutions 
to c ombat child labor, a nd f ormal a nd t ransitional education s ystems t hat e ncourage 
children engaged in or at risk of engaging in exploitive labor to attend school; 

3.	 Raising awareness of the importance of education for all children and mobilizing a wide 
array of actors to improve and expand education infrastructures; 

4.	 Supporting research and the collection of reliable data on child labor; and 

5.	 Ensure the long-term sustainability of these efforts. 

The a pproach of  U SDOL c hild l abor e limination pr ojects – decreasing the pr evalence of 
exploitive c hild l abor t hrough i ncreased a ccess t o e ducation – is in tended to nurture the 
development, health, safety, and enhanced future employability of children engaged in or at-risk 
of entering exploitive labor.  

USDOL reports a nnually t o C ongress on a  nu mber of  i ndicators. As t hese progr ams ha ve 
developed, an i ncreasing e mphasis ha s be en placed on e nsuring t hat t he da ta c ollected by 
grantees is accurate and reported according to USDOL definitions. 

In t he a ppropriations to USDOL for int ernational c hild la bor technical cooperation, the 
U.S. Congress directed the majority of the funds to support the two following programs:1 

1.	 International Labour Organization’s International Programme on the Elimination of 
Child Labor (ILO-IPEC) 

Since 1995,  t he U S C ongress ha s earmarked s ome $410 m illion t o s upport t he I nternational 
Labor O rganization’s International P rogram o n t he E limination of  C hild L abor (ILO-IPEC), 
making t he U .S. G overnment t he leading don or t o t he pr ogram. USDOL-funded ILO-IPEC 
projects t o combat c hild l abor ge nerally f all i nto one  of  s everal c ategories: c omprehensive, 
national T imebound Programs (TBP) to eliminate the  worst forms o f child labor in a set time 
frame; l ess c omprehensive C ountry P rograms; s ector-specific p rojects; da ta collection and 
research projects; and international awareness raising projects. In general, most projects include 
“direct a ction” components t hat a re i nterventions t o r emove or prevent children from 
involvement i n e xploitative a nd ha zardous w ork. One of t he major st rategies us ed by IPEC 
projects is to increase children’s access to and participation in formal and non-formal education. 
Most IPEC projects also have a capacity-building component to assists in building a sustainable 
base for long-term elimination of exploitive child labor. 

1 In 2007, the U.S. Congress did not direct USDOL’s appropriations for child labor elimination projects to either of 
these t wo programs. T hat y ear, USDOL allocated $ 60 million f or c hild l abor e limination p rojects t hrough a 
competitive process. 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

2. Child Labor Education Initiative 

Since 2001, the US Congress has provided some $249 m illion to USDOL to support the Child 
Labor E ducation I nitiative ( EI), w hich f ocuses on t he e limination of  t he w orst f orms o f c hild 
labor through the provision of education opportunities. These projects are being implemented by 
a w ide r ange of  i nternational a nd non -governmental o rganizations as w ell as f or-profit f irms. 
USDOL typically awards EI cooperative agreements through a competitive bid process. 

EI projects are designed to ensure that children in areas with a high incidence of child labor are 
withdrawn and integrated into educational settings, and that they persist in their education once 
enrolled. In parallel, the program seeks to avert at-risk children from leaving school and entering 
child labor. The EI is based on the notion that the elimination of exploitative child labor depends, 
to a  l arge extent, on i mproving a ccess t o, q uality of , a nd r elevance of  e ducation. Without 
improving e ducational quality a nd r elevance, c hildren w ithdrawn/prevented f rom child l abor 
may not have viable alternatives and could resort to other forms of hazardous work. EI projects 
may focus on providing educational services to children removed from specific sectors of work 
and/or a specific region(s) or support a national Timebound Program that aims to eliminate the 
worst forms of child labor in multiple sectors of work specific to a given country. 

Other Initiatives 

Finally, U SDOL ha s s upported $2 .5 million for a wareness-raising and research activities no t 
associated with the ILO-IPEC program or the EI. 

Project Context 

While child labor has declined substantially in Latin America and the Caribbean in recent years, 
there are still 5.7 million working girls and boys under the minimum age for employment who 
are engaged in the worst forms of child labor.2 In the Dominican Republic, most work performed 
by children is in the informal sector, as well as agriculture and services. 

In urban areas, children work in markets, garbage dumps, repair shops, and on the streets. 3 They 
perform act ivities such as washing cars, shining shoes, street sales, and carrying heavy loads.4 

Many urban child workers are migrants from other regions.5 In rural areas, children work mostly 
in agriculture and services.6 Children a lso work as domestic servants. Short school days and a 
poor educational system contribute to children working.7 

2 ILO-IPEC, “ Latin A merica a nd Ca ribbean,” Re gion Description. http://www.ilo.org/ipec/Regionsandcountries/
 
LatinAmericaandCaribbean/lang--en/index.htm

3 USDOL, “ 2007 F indings on th e Worst Forms of  C hild L abor.” http://www.dol.gov/ilab/programs/ocft/PDF/
 
2007OCFTreport.pdf

4 Ibid.
 
5 Ibid.
 
6 Ibid.
 
7 Ibid.
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

Trafficking in persons and commercial sexual exploitation of children are also serious problems, 
and international o rganizations e stimate tha t 2,000 Haitian children a re t rafficked to the 
Dominican Republic e ach year t o w ork in the st reets, agriculture, or com mercial sexu al 
exploitation.8 

USDOL ha s s upported nu merous i nitiatives i n t he D ominican R epublic, ha ving de voted ove r 
16.4 m illion U S dol lars s ince 1998  t o c ombat child labor in t he c ountry.9 USDOL ha s a lso 
provided over 27.2 million US dol lars to regional Central American initiatives which included 
the D ominican R epublic. A s a  r esult of these i nitiatives, t housands of c hildren ha ve b een 
prevented a nd w ithdrawn f rom e xploitive child labor. Major i nitiatives f unded by U SDOL 
include a USD 2.7 million 39-month ILO-IPEC project to support the Government’s Timebound 
Program to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor in the Dominican Republic. The project 
began in 2006 a nd aims to withdraw 2,900 c hildren and prevent 2,200 c hildren from exploitive 
labor. In August 2007, D evTech Systems, Inc. completed a  4 -year USD 3 million project tha t 
withdrew 3,771 children from exploitive child labor and prevented 1,803 children from entering 
the worst forms of child labor. Regional projects operating in the Dominican Republic and other 
Central A merican countries inc lude a  U SD 8.8 million regional pr oject implemented by ILO-
IPEC t hat seeks  t o combat co mmercial sexua l expl oitation through a va riety of act ivities 
including c apacity bu ilding a nd l egal r eform. T he pr oject a ims t o w ithdraw 713 c hildren a nd 
prevent 657 children from commercial sexual exploitation in the region. USDOL also supported 
a 4-year USD 5.7 million Child Labor Education Initiative regional project that ended in March 
2009 and worked to strengthen the Government and civil society’s capacity to combat child labor 
through education, and withdrew or prevented 4,105 children from exploitive child labor.  

The Government of the Dominican Republic is actively involved in these and other initiatives to 
combat child l abor. The Government has r atified ILO Convention 182 and the Minimum Age 
Convention 138, 10 and the country has passed legislation mandating the legal minimum age for 
employment at 14, limiting working hours for youth under 16, prohibiting youth under 18 f rom 
dangerous work, and prohibiting forced labor. The country has also passed legislation to combat 
trafficking in persons, including children, and child pornography.11 

The S ecretary of  L abor ( SET), i n coordination w ith t he N ational C ouncil f or C hildren a nd 
Adolescents (C ONANI), is re sponsible f or protecting children against labor e xploitation. 
CONANI is supposed to receive a minimum of two percent of the national budget; however, this 
is not  b eing m et. A ccording t o t he U S S tate D epartment, t he G overnment ha s e xperienced 
difficulties regulating the informal sector.12 

8 USDOL, “ 2007 Findings on t he Worst F orms o f Ch ild L abor.”http://www.dol.gov/ilab/programs/ocft/PDF/ 
2007OCFTreport.pdf
9 USDOL, “Project Status – The Americas.” http://www.dol.gov/ilab/programs/ocft/project-americas.htm
10 ILO-IPEC, “Dominican Republic: Child Labour Data Country Brief.” 
http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/viewProduct.do;jsessionid=0a038009cebc093a95745bd479ca905ed064cd1155e 
.hkzFngTDp6WImQuUaNaKbND3lN4K-xaIah8S-xyIn3uKmAiN-AnwbQbxaNvzaAmI-
huKa30xgx95fjWTa3eIpkzFngTDp6WImQuxahuPbx4RbN8Sc2b48OX3b4Dtgj15eMbynknvrkLOlQzNp65In0__?p 
roductId=7796 
11 USDOL, “2007 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor.” 
12 Ibid. 
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The Government has a National Plan to Eradicate the Worst Forms of Child Labor (2006-2016) 
and an Action Plan for the Eradication of Abuse and Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Boys, 
Girls, and Adolescents. The National Steering Committee against Child Labor has been creating 
municipal and provincial committees a round the country to develop s trategies to combat child 
labor on a local l evel. The G overnment ha s al so established a m onetary transfer progr am f or 
extremely poor families, with the stipulation that their children do not  work and are enrolled in 
school; furthermore, the country’s Agricultural Bank has included a clause in its loan agreements 
prohibiting recipients f rom us ing c hild l aborers a nd r equiring gua rantees t hat r ecipients s end 
their children to school. To combat trafficking, the Prevention Unit of the Department of Alien 
Smuggling a nd T rafficking i n P ersons, w hich c ollaborates w ith t he M inistries o f L abor a nd 
Education, conducts anti-trafficking seminars at schools across the country and has reached more 
than 5,000 students.13 

In addition to pa rticipating in USDOL-funded initiatives implemented by I LO-IPEC and other 
partners, the G overnment of  t he Dominican Republic p articipated in a n I LO-IPEC re gional 
project f unded by t he G overnment of  S pain, a t U SD 5 .6 million, t o e radicate c hild labor 
throughout Latin America. 

Combating Child Labor Through Education II Dominican Republic 

On September 30, 2007, DevTech Systems, in association with Acción para la Educación Básica 
(EDUCA) and Instituto Tecnológico de Santo Domingo (INTEC) received a 4-year Cooperative 
Agreement worth $4,979,106 million from USDOL to implement an EI project in the Dominican 
Republic, a imed a t w ithdrawing and pr eventing c hildren f rom e xploitative child l abor by 
expanding a ccess to a nd i mproving t he qua lity of ba sic e ducation a nd supporting t he original 
four goals of the USDOL project as outlined above. This project was designed to build upon a 
previous child labor Education Initiative project that developed an innovative and well-received 
school e nrichment pr ogram, Espacios para Crecer (Spaces f or G rowth). D evTech S ystems, 
EDUCA, and INTEC were awarded the project through a competitive bid process. As stipulated 
in t he C ooperative A greement, t his pr oject t argets 4, 250 c hildren for w ithdrawal a nd 
4,250 children f or pr evention from e xploitive c hild labor. Specifically, the pr oject targets 
children ages 6 -14 a nd yout h a ges 14 -17 w ho a re i nvolved i n e xploitive l abor. Priority 
sectors/areas i nclude: (1) a griculture ( on the H aitian bor der, i n the S outh, E ast and Northeast 
“Cibao”); ( 2) ur ban i nformal, do mestic a nd illicit w ork ( in S an F rancisco d e M acoris, S anto 
Domingo, Santiago/Puerto Plata, San Pedro de Macoris); and (3) il licit activities in tourist and 
beach areas (Samana, Las Terrenas, Boca Chica, and Eastern region) including trafficking, drug 
sales and commercial sexual exploitation. 

The goa l of  t he pr oject i s t o c ontribute t o t he e limination of  e xploitative c hild l abor i n t he 
Dominican Republic. The project’s objectives are to: 

13 USDOL, “2007 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor.” 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

•	 Withdraw o r prevent children f rom involvement i n exploitative child l abor t hrough the 
provision of direct education and training services; 

•	 Strengthen c hild l abor pol icies, national i nstitutions, and e ducation s ystems to reduce 
hazardous child labor and increase school attendance for children working in exploitative 
conditions; 

•	 Raise aw areness of  t he i mportance of  educ ation for chil dren and mobilize act ors t o 
improve and expand education infrastructures; 

•	 Support reliable research and data collection on child labor; 

•	 Ensure long-term sustainability of these efforts; 

•	 Encourage public-private sector relationships; and 

•	 Promote corporate social responsibility and codes of conduct certifying child-free labor. 

PURPOSE AND SCOPE OF EVALUATION 

OCFT-funded projects are subject to midterm and final evaluations. The Combating Child Labor 
through Education II Dominican Republic project went into implementation in September 2007 
and is due for midterm evaluation in 2009.  

Scope of Evaluation 

The scope of the evaluation includes a r eview and assessment of all activities carried out under 
the USDOL Cooperative Agreement with DevTech Systems, EDUCA, and INTEC. All activities 
that h ave b een i mplemented f rom pr oject launch t o on e month pr ior t o e valuation f ieldwork 
should be  c onsidered. The evaluation should a ssess t he achievements of  t he proj ect t oward 
reaching its ta rgets a nd objectives a s out lined in the cooperative a greement a nd project 
document. 

The e valuation s hould address i ssues of  pr oject de sign, implementation, m anagement, lessons 
learned, and r eplicability and pr ovide r ecommendations f or c urrent a nd f uture pr ojects. The 
questions t o be  a ddressed i n t he e valuation ( provided be low) a re or ganized t o provide a n 
assessment of the relevance, effectiveness, efficiency, sustainability, and (to the extent possible) 
impact on the target population. 

Midterm Evaluation Purpose 

The purpose of the midterm evaluation is to: 

1.	 Assess the relevance of the project in the cultural, economic, and political context in the 
country, as well as the extent to which it is suited to the priorities and policies of the host 
country government; 
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2.	 Determine w hether th e pr oject is on track to ward meeting its ob jectives a nd is in 
accordance with the proposed timeline in the workplan and PMP, identify the challenges 
encountered in doing so, and make recommendations for improvement; 

3.	 Provide recommendations toward how the project can successfully overcome challenges 
to meet its objectives and targets by the time of project end; 

4.	 Assess t he effectiveness of  t he project ’s st rategies and the projec t’s s trengths a nd 
weaknesses in project implementation and identify areas in need of improvement; and  

5.	 Assess whether project activities can be deemed sustainable at the local and national level 
and among implementing organizations, and identify steps that can be taken to enhance 
the sustainability of project components and objectives. 

The e valuation s hould also i dentify e merging l essons l earned, pot ential good pr actices, a nd 
models of  i ntervention that w ill s erve t o i nform future c hild l abor projects a nd policies i n t he 
Dominican Republic a nd elsewhere, as appr opriate. It will al so serve as an  i mportant 
accountability f unction f or U SDOL a nd D evTech S ystems/EDUCA/INTEC, and pr ovide 
direction in making any revisions to workplans, strategies, objectives, partnership arrangements, 
and resource allocations that may be needed in order for the project to increase its effectiveness 
and meet its objectives. Recommendations should focus on ways in which the project can move 
forward in order to reach i ts objectives and make any necessary preparations or adjustments in 
order to promote the  s ustainability of pr oject a ctivities. The eva luation should also assess 
government involvement and commitment in its recommendations for sustainability. 

Intended Users 

This midterm evaluation should provide USDOL, DevTech Systems/EDUCA/INTEC, and other 
project stakeholders, an assessment of the project’s experience in implementation and its impact 
on project be neficiaries. USDOL/OCFT a nd DevTech Systems/EDUCA/INTEC m anagement 
will us e the  e valuation results as a l earning tool r egarding the r elevance of  t he ap proach and 
strategy be ing used by the project. The evaluation results should a lso be  used by Grantee, the 
Government of  t he D ominican R epublic a nd other c urrent or  pot ential pa rtners to enhance 
effectiveness i n the i mplementation. Therefore, t he evaluation s hould pr ovide credible a nd 
reliable information i n or der t o s uggest how  t he pr oject c ould e nhance i ts i mpact dur ing t he 
remaining t ime of implementation, ensuring the sustainability of the benefits that have been or 
will be generated. 

The final report will be published on the USDOL website, so the report should be written as a 
standalone document, providing the ne cessary ba ckground i nformation f or r eaders w ho a re 
unfamiliar with the details of the project. 

Evaluation Questions 

Specific questions that the evaluation should seek to answer are found below, according to five 
categories of issues. Evaluators may add, remove, or shift evaluation questions, but the final list 
will be subject to approval by USDOL and Macro.  
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Relevance 

The e valuation s hould c onsider the r elevance of  t he pr oject t o t he c ultural, e conomic, a nd 
political context in the country, as well as the extent to which it is suited to the priorities and 
policies of  t he hos t country gove rnment a nd U SDOL. Specifically, i t should a ddress the 
following questions: 

1.	 Have t he projec t assu mptions be en accurate and realistic? How, i f a pplicable, ha ve 
critical assumptions been changed? 

2.	 What ar e t he proje ct’s main strategies/activities de signed toward m eeting obj ectives i n 
withdrawing/preventing children from WFCL? Please ass ess t he r elevance of  t hese 
strategies. 

3.	 What a re th e m ain obstacles o r ba rriers tha t th e pr oject ha s ide ntified as im portant to 
addressing c hild l abor i n t his c ountry? ( i.e. po verty, lack of e ducational i nfrastructure, 
lack of  de mand for e ducation, etc) Has t he pro ject been successful i n addressing these 
obstacles? 

4.	 Is the project design appropriate for the cultural, economic, and political context in which 
it works? 

5.	 How h as t he pr oject de sign f it w ithin e xisting i nitiatives, b oth by t he gove rnment a nd 
other organizations, to combat child labor? 

6.	 Please assess the relevance of the project’s criteria for selecting action program regions 
and sectors and subsequently project beneficiaries. 

7.	 What other major design and/or implementation issues should be brought to the attention 
of the grantee and DOL? 

Effectiveness 

The evaluation should assess the extent to which the project has reached its objectives, and the 
effectiveness of  p roject a ctivities i n contributing toward those obj ectives. Specifically, the 
evaluation should address: 

1.	 Does the project design seem to be adequately supporting the five EI goals? If not, which 
ones are not being supported and why not? 

2.	 At midterm, is the project on track in terms of meeting its targets/objectives? If not, what 
seem t o be the f actors contributing t o de lays a nd how  f ar behind a re they i n terms of 
target numbers and objectives? 

3.	 Assess t he ef fectiveness of  t he “dir ect ac tion” i nterventions, including t he e ducation 
interventions provided to children (i.e., building upon the existing Espacios para Crecer 
(Spaces for Growth, or “EpCs”), implementing additional EpCs, implementing the new 
Espacios para Emprender (Spaces for Entrepreneurs, or EpEs) program for adolescents, 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

and providing r esources and education materials for children and adolescents). D id t he 
provision of these services result in children being withdrawn/prevented from exploitive 
child l abor/trafficking and e nsure t hat t hey w ere i nvolved i n r elevant e ducational 
programs? Please pa y particular a ttention to the E pE pro grams si nce t hey are n ewly 
designed in this project and have not yet been evaluated. 

4.	 Assess t he effectiveness of  t he ser vices in meeting the ne eds of  t he t arget popu lation 
identified i n t he p roject doc ument i ncluding c hildren prevented and withdrawn from 
exploitive labor/trafficking. 

5.	 Assess the effectiveness of the specific models (i.e. Espacios para Crecer, or Spaces for 
Growth, a nd Espacios para Emprender, or  S paces f or E ntrepreneurship) on i ncreasing 
educational oppor tunities, c reating c ommunity ow nership, i ncreasing t he c apacity o f 
communities, and increasing awareness/understanding of the dangers of exploitive child 
labor. 

6.	 Has the  pr oject a ccurately identified and targeted c hildren e ngaged i n, or  a t r isk of 
working in, the  t arget sectors ide ntified in the pr oject s trategy (i.e. agriculture; u rban 
informal, domestic a nd ill icit w ork; a nd illicit a ctivities in tourist a nd beach areas, 
including trafficking, street sales, and commercial sexual exploitation)? In a larger sense, 
did they accurately identify the worst forms of child labor in the country? 

7.	 Are there any sector-specific lessons learned regarding the types and effectiveness of the 
services provided? 

8.	 What monitoring systems does the project use for tracking the work status of children? Is 
it f easible a nd effective? Why or  w hy not ? H ow doe s t he project m onitor w ork status 
after school and during holidays? 

9.	 What are the management strengths, including technical and financial (controls), of this 
project? 

10. What management areas, including technical and financial, need to be improved in order 
to promote success in meeting project objectives? 

11. How has working with a large number of subcontractors assisted the project in meeting 
its objectives and how has it created challenges? 

12. Since	 c hildren without bi rth certificates o r other doc umentation in the D ominican 
Republic may be precluded from receiving some governmental benefits, such as access to 
education past the 6th grade, how has the project worked to ensure that all children and 
adolescents ar e equa lly eligible f or r eceiving services t he proje ct of fers, including 
vocational training through INFOTEP (the national vocational training center)? 

13. The project design is based on using subcontractors that have an ongoing presence in the 
communities to deliver educational services. They are contracted to meet a certain level 
of quality and educational attendance in the EpCs and EpEs. Within these requirements 
are there specific qualifications for the facilitators? Are these met? If yes, what are some 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

examples of how  this was successfully achieved? If not , what recommendations can be 
made? 

14. Are the subcontractor teams responsible for coordination of the EpCs e ffective? If yes, 
what are some of the success factors? If not, what are some recommendations? 

15. What are some examples of effective data collection systems that might be replicated? 

16. What is the status of the relationships or synergies between EpC/EpE and schools? What 
are some lessons learned? How can this be improved if deemed necessary? 

17. Does the evaluator have recommendations for the strengthening of the EpE program? 

18. Is the SEE support e ffective? I f yes, what are some of  the emerging good pr actices? If 
not, how can the SEE improve or upgrade its support? Are there ways that the SET can 
better support the project? How could other government and private sector entities better 
support the project? 

Efficiency 

The evaluation should provide analysis as to whether the strategies employed by the project were 
efficient in terms of  the resources used (inputs) as compared to its qualitative and quantitative 
impact (outputs). Specifically, the evaluation should address: 

1.	 Is t he project cos t-efficient i n t erms of  t he s cale of  t he i nterventions, and the expected 
direct and long-term impact? 

2.	 Were the project strategies efficient in terms of the financial and human resources used, 
as compared to its outputs? What alternatives are there? 

3.	 Were t he m onitoring a nd r eporting systems de signed e fficiently t o meet t he needs and 
requirements of the project? 

Impact 

The e valuation s hould assess t he positive a nd ne gative changes pr oduced by t he pr oject – 
intended and unintended, direct and indirect, as well as any changes in the social and economic 
environment in the country – as reported by respondents. Specifically, it should address: 

1.	 What a ppears t o be  t he pr oject’s impact t o da te, i f a ny, on i ndividual be neficiaries 
(children, parents, teachers, etc)? 

2.	 What appears to be the project’s impact to date, if any, on partners or other organizations 
working on child labor in the country (NGOs, community groups, schools, national child 
labor committee, etc)? 

3.	 What a ppears t o be  t he pr oject’s impact t o d ate, if a ny, on gove rnment a nd pol icy 
structures in terms of system-wide change on education and child labor issues? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

4.	 If applicable, assess the impact, to the extent po ssible, of project activities/strategies on 
education q uality ( both f ormal a nd non -formal int erventions). How h as th e e ducation 
quality improvement component been received by the government and the communities? 

5.	 Are there any emerging trends or issues that the project should and/or could respond to in 
order to increase t he impact and relevance o f t he projec t? Are t here any emerging 
opportunities to take the work further/have greater impact? 

6.	 At midterm, a re th ere g ood practices by the pr oject o r th e im plementing partners that 
might be replicated in other areas, or considered to be innovative solutions to the current 
situation? 

Sustainability 

The e valuation s hould assess w hether t he p roject h as t aken steps to ensure the proje ct’s 
approaches a nd be nefits c ontinue after t he c ompletion of  t he pr oject, i ncluding sources o f 
funding a nd pa rtnerships w ith o ther or ganizations a nd/or the gove rnment, a nd i dentify a reas 
where this may be strengthened. Specifically, it should address: 

1.	 Have an exit strategy and sustainability plan been integrated into the project design? Will 
it likely be effective? 

2.	 How s uccessful ha s t he pr oject be en i n l everaging non -project r esources? Are t here 
prospects for sustainable funding? 

3.	 What ha ve be en the m ajor cha llenges and successes i n initiating and maintaining 
partnerships in support of the project, including with other USDOL-funded projects? 

4.	 Assess the level of involvement of local/national government in the project and how this 
involvement ha s bui lt gove rnment c apacity a nd c ommitment t o w ork on c hild l abor 
elimination. 

5.	 What ha ve be en the major c hallenges a nd opportunities, i f a ny, of i nitiating a nd 
maintaining coordination with the host country government, particularly the Ministries of 
Labor, E ducation, a s w ell a s ot her gove rnment a gencies a ctive i n addressing r elated 
children’s issues? 

6.	 What ha ve be en t he m ajor c hallenges a nd oppor tunities, i f a ny, of i mplementing 
coordination with the ILO-IPEC? 

7.	 What have been some of the challenges and opportunities in working with international 
and/or multilateral organizations? 

8.	 What have been some of the challenges and opportunities in working with other national 
NGOs and/or community-based organizations present in the country? 

9.	 What additional s teps need to be taken in order to promote the sustainability of  project 
components? 
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III 

Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

EVALUATION METHODOLOGY AND TIMEFRAME 

The evaluation methodology will consist of the following activities and approaches: 

A. Approach 

The e valuation a pproach w ill be  pr imarily qua litative i n t erms o f t he da ta c ollection m ethods 
used as the timeframe does not allow for quantitative surveys to be conducted. Quantitative data 
will be  dr awn from pr oject r eports to the e xtent tha t i t i s a vailable and incorporated in the 
analysis. T he e valuation a pproach w ill be  i ndependent i n t erms of the m embership of  t he 
evaluation team. P roject s taff a nd implementing partners will ge nerally only be pr esent in 
meetings w ith stakeholders, communities and  b eneficiaries t o pr ovide i ntroductions. T he 
following additional principles will be applied during the evaluation process: 

1.	 Methods of data collection and stakeholder perspectives will be triangulated for as many 
as possible of the evaluation questions. 

2.	 Efforts w ill be  m ade t o include pa rents’ a nd children’s voi ces and beneficiary 
participation ge nerally, us ing c hild-sensitive a pproaches t o i nterviewing c hildren 
following the ILO-IPEC guidelines on research with children on the worst forms of child 
labor ( http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/viewProduct.do?productId=3026) and 
UNICEF P rinciples f or E thical R eporting on Children (http://www.unicef.org/media/ 
media_tools_guidelines.html). 

3.	 Gender and cultural sensitivity will be integrated in the evaluation approach. 

4.	 Consultations will incorporate a degree of flexibility to maintain a sense of ownership of 
the stakeholders and beneficiaries, allowing additional questions to be posed that are not 
included in the TOR, whilst ensuring that key information requirements are met. 

5.	 As f ar as pos sible, a consistent ap proach will be  f ollowed in each project si te, with 
adjustments to be made for the different actors involved and activities conducted and the 
progress of implementation in each locality. 

B. Midterm Evaluation Team 

The evaluation team will consist of: 

1.	 The international evaluator 

2.	 One member of the project staff may travel with the team to make introductions. 

The international evaluator is Julia Hasbún Martínez. She will be responsible for developing the 
methodology in consultation with Macro and the project staff; assigning the tasks of the national 
consultant for the field work; directly conducting interviews and facilitating other data collection 
processes; a nalysis of  t he eva luation material ga thered; present ing feedback on t he i nitial 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

findings of the e valuation t o t he na tional s takeholder m eeting a nd pr eparing t he e valuation 
report. 

C. Data Collection Methodology 

1.	 Document Review 

•	 Pre-field visit preparation includes extensive review of relevant documents 

•	 During f ieldwork, documentation will be  verified and additional documents may be 
collected 

•	 Documents may include: 

 Project document and revisions, 

 Cooperative Agreement,  

 Technical Progress and Status Reports, 

 Project Logical Frameworks and Monitoring Plans,  

 Work plans,  

 Correspondence related to Technical Progress Reports, 

 Management Procedures and Guidelines,  

 Research or other reports undertaken (baseline studies, etc.), and  

 Project files (including school records) as appropriate. 

2.	 Question Matrix 

Before be ginning f ieldwork, t he e valuator w ill c reate a  q uestion m atrix, w hich outlines the 
source of data from where the evaluator plans to collect information for each TOR question. This 
will help the evaluator make decisions as to how they are going to allocate their time in the field. 
It w ill a lso help the e valuator to ensure tha t t hey are e xploring all p ossible avenues f or da ta 
triangulation and to clearly note where their evaluation findings are coming from. 

Several guides will be created to get information from each type of informant. 

3.	 Interviews with stakeholders 

Informational interviews will be held with as many project stakeholders as possible. Depending 
on the c ircumstances, these m eetings w ill be  one -on-one or  gr oup i nterviews. Technically, 
stakeholders are all those who have an interest in a project, for example, as implementers, direct 
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and i ndirect be neficiaries, c ommunity leaders, donors, a nd gove rnment of ficials. Thus, i t is 
anticipated that meetings will be held with: 

•	 ILAB/OCFT Staff 

•	 Headquarters, C ountry Director, P roject Managers, a nd F ield S taff of  G rantee a nd 
Partner Organizations 

•	 Government Ministry Officials and Local Government Officials 

•	 Community leaders, members, and volunteers 

•	 School teachers, assistants, school directors, education personnel 

•	 Project beneficiaries (children and adolescents withdrawn and/or prevented and their 
parents, as well as former beneficiaries of Project.) 

•	 International NGOs and multilateral agencies working in the area 

•	 Other c hild pr otection and/or e ducation or ganizations, committees an d experts in 
the area 

•	 Labor Reporting Officer at U.S. Embassy and USAID representative 

4.	 Field Visits 

The evaluator will visit a selection of project sites. The final selection of field sites to be visited 
will be  m ade by the ev aluator. Every e ffort s hould be  m ade t o i nclude s ome s ites w here t he 
project expe rienced successes and others t hat encountered challenges, as w ell a s a good cross 
section of s ites ac ross t argeted CL sect ors. During the vi sits th e e valuator w ill observe the 
activities and outputs developed by t he project. Focus groups with children and parents will be 
held, a nd i nterviews w ill be  c onducted w ith r epresentatives f rom l ocal gove rnments, N GOs, 
community leaders and teachers. Those interviews will be arranged and held with the help of the 
Project’s staff; other interviews or qualitative techniques will be decided on by the evaluator in 
the field in order to collect data without any help from the Project. 

Several qualitative techniques will be conducted by the evaluator, such as one-on-one interviews, 
group i nterviews ( with l ess t han s ix i nterviewees), a nd f ocus gr oup di scussions ( FGDs) ( with 
more than 6 interviewees). 

For child beneficiaries, only one-on-one interviews will be conducted, to avoid the problem of 
children potentially repeating what other respondents may say. With adolescents and parents, any 
of t he pr eviously de scribed t echniques w ill b e us ed, a nd t he e valuator w ill de cide w hich 
technique is appropriate given the circumstances. With interviews arranged by pr oject staff and 
partners, these t hree t ypes of  t echniques w ill be us ed; an y other i nformants w ill be  r eached 
through one-on-one interviews. 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

D. Ethical Considerations and Confidentiality 

The evaluation mission will observe utmost confidentiality related to sensitive information and 
feedback elicited during the individual and group interviews. To mitigate bias during the data 
collection process and ensure a m aximum freedom of expression of the implementing partners, 
stakeholders, c ommunities, a nd be neficiaries, i mplementing pa rtner s taff will ge nerally not  be 
present during interviews. However, implementing partner staff may accompany the evaluator to 
make introductions whenever necessary, to facilitate t he evaluation process, make respondents 
feel comfortable, and to allow the evaluator to observe the interaction between the implementing 
partner staff and the interviewees. 

E. Stakeholder Meeting 

Following the field visits, a stakeholders’ meeting will be conducted by the evaluator that brings 
together a wide range of stakeholders, including the implementing partners and other interested 
parties. The lis t of  pa rticipants to be invi ted will be  dr afted prior to the e valuator’s vi sit a nd 
confirmed in consultation with project staff during fieldwork. 

The meeting will be used to present the major preliminary finding and emerging issues, solicit 
recommendations, and obtain clarification or additional information from stakeholders, including 
those not interviewed earlier. The agenda of the meeting will be determined by t he evaluator in 
consultation w ith project s taff. Some spe cific que stions f or st akeholders w ill be  prepa red to 
guide the discussion and possibly a brief written feedback. 

The agenda is expected to include some of the following items: 

1.	 Presentation by the evaluator of the preliminary main findings 

2.	 Feedback and questions from stakeholders on the findings 

3.	 Opportunity f or i mplementing p artners not  m et t o pr esent their vi ews on pr ogress a nd 
challenges in their locality 

4.	 Possible SWOT exercise on the project’s performance 

5.	 Discussion of recommendations to improve the implementation and ensure sustainability. 
Consideration will be given to the value of distributing a feedback form for participants 
to nominate their “action priorities” for the remainder of the project. 

F. Limitations 

Fieldwork for the evaluation will last two weeks and the evaluator will not have enough time to 
visit all project sites. As a result, the evaluator will not be able to take all sites into consideration 
when formulating their findings. All efforts will be made to ensure that the evaluator is visiting a 
representative sam ple of  si tes, including some t hat ha ve performed well and some t hat ha ve 
experienced challenges. 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

This is not a formal impact assessment. Findings for the evaluation will be based on information 
collected f rom ba ckground doc uments a nd i n interviews w ith s takeholders, pr oject s taff, a nd 
beneficiaries. The a ccuracy of  t he e valuation f indings w ill be  d etermined by the integrity of 
information provided to the evaluator from these sources. 

Furthermore, the ability of the evaluator to determine efficiency will be limited by the amount of 
financial da ta ava ilable. A cos t-efficiency a nalysis i s not included be cause i t w ould r equire 
impact data which is not available. 

G. Timetable and Workplan 

The tentative timetable is as follows. Actual dates may be adjusted as needs arise. 

Activity Responsible Party Proposed Date(s) 

Phone interview with DOL and Grantee 
Staff/Headquarters 

Macro, DOL, Grantee, 
Evaluator 

March 

Desk Review Evaluator March to April 

Question Matrix and Instruments due to Macro/DOL Evaluator April 10 

Finalize TOR and submit to Grantee and DOL DOL/Macro/Evaluator April 20 

International Travel April 27 

Introductory Meetings with Project Staff and National 
Stakeholders 

Evaluator April 28-29 

Field Site Visits Evaluator April 30 to May 5 

National Stakeholder Meeting May 7 

International Travel May 8 

Post-evaluation debrief call with DOL May 11 

Draft report to Macro for QC review Evaluator May 25 

Draft report to DOL & Grantee for 48 hour review Macro May 27 

Draft report released to stakeholders Macro June 1 

Comments due to Macro DOL/Grantee & 
Stakeholders 

June 12 

Report revised and sent to Macro Evaluator June 25 

Revised report sent to DOL Macro June 29 

Final approval of report DOL July 6 

Finalization & distribution of report Macro July 20 
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IV 

Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

EXPECTED OUTPUTS/DELIVERABLES 

Ten working days following the evaluator’s return from fieldwork, a first draft evaluation report 
will be submitted to Macro. The report should have the following structure and content: 

I.	 Table of Contents 

II.	 List of Acronyms 

III.	 Executive S ummary ( providing a n overview of  t he e valuation, s ummary of main 
findings/lessons learned/good practices, and three key recommendations) 

IV.	 Evaluation Objectives and Methodology 

V.	 Project Description 

VI.	 Relevance 

A. Findings—answering the TOR questions 

B. Lessons Learned/Good Practices 

VII.	 Effectiveness 

A. Findings—answering the TOR questions 

B. Lessons Learned/Good Practices 

VIII.	 Efficiency 

A. Findings—answering the TOR questions 

B. Lessons Learned/Good Practices 

IX.	 Impact 

A. Findings—answering the TOR questions 

B. Lessons Learned/Good Practices 

X.	 Sustainability 

A. Findings—answering the TOR questions 

B. Lessons Learned/Good Practices 

XI.	 Recommendations and Conclusions 

A. Key Recommendations—critical for successfully meeting project objectives 

B. Other Recommendations—as needed 

1. Relevance 

2. Effectiveness 

3. Efficiency 

4. Impact 

5. Sustainability 
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V 

Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

XII.	 Annexes—including list of  doc uments re viewed; int erviews/meetings/site vi sits; 
stakeholder workshop agenda and participants; TOR; etc. 

The total length of the report should be a minimum of 30 pages and a maximum of 45 pages for 
the main report, excluding the executive summary and annexes. 

The first draft of the report will be circulated to OCFT and key stakeholders individually for their 
review. Comments from stakeholders will be consolidated and incorporated into the final reports 
as appropriate, and the evaluator will p rovide a r esponse t o OCFT, i n t he form o f a  comment 
matrix, as to why any comments might not have been incorporated. 

While the substantive content of  the f indings, conclusions, and recommendations of  the report 
shall be determined by t he evaluator, the report i s subject to f inal approval by I LAB/OCFT in 
terms of whether or not the report meets the conditions of the TOR. 

After returning from fieldwork, the first draft evaluation report is  due to MACRO on May 25, 
2009, as indicated in the above timetable. A final draft is due one week after receipt of comments 
from ILAB/OCFT and stakeholders and is anticipated to be due on June 25, 2009, as indicated 
in the above timetable. All reports including drafts will be written in Spanish. A final version 
of the report will be translated into English. 

EVALUATION MANAGEMENT AND SUPPORT 

Macro International, Inc. has contracted with Julia Hasbún Martínez to conduct this evaluation. 
Ms. Hasbún Martínez has 12 years of experience working as an external consultant in evaluation 
and research for health care agencies and NGOs in Dominican Republic and Latin America. She 
holds a  l icenciatura, o r a dvanced de gree, i n e ducational ps ychology f rom t he U niversidad 
Nacional P edro H enríquez U reña i n S anto D omingo a nd has r ecently c onsulted on s everal 
projects f or or ganizations s uch a s U NICEF, Family H ealth I nternational, a nd P opulation 
Services I nternational, c onducting qua litative a nd qua ntitative studies on t opics s uch a s 
HIV/AIDS/STIs, reproductive health, drug use, human rights, and gender issues. She is fluent in 
Spanish and English. Ms. Hasbún Martínez will work with OCFT, Macro, and relevant DevTech 
Systems/EDUCA/INTEC staff to coordinate the evaluation of this project. 

Macro International, Inc. will provide all logistical and administrative support for their staff and 
sub-contractors, i ncluding t ravel a rrangements ( e.g. pl ane and hot el r eservations, pur chasing 
plane t ickets, pr oviding pe r di em) a nd a ll m aterials ne eded t o pr ovide a ll de liverables. M acro 
International, Inc. will also be responsible for providing the management and technical oversight 
necessary to ensure consistency of methods and technical standards. 

Macro I nternational, Inc. or  i ts s ubcontractors should c ontact F ernando Ogando, the project’s 
field contact of ficial in  S anto Domingo (fogando@devtechsys.com and ( 809) 682 -1616) t o 
initiate contact with field staff. The primary points of contact for the project in the United States 
is Tonya Gianonni (tgianonni@devtechsys.com or (703) 312 6038). 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
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Guide 1. and 2. Project personnel and agents 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1.	 What are your responsibilities within the Project? 

2.	 Besides these responsibilities, do you have any other, even if they do not belong to you? 

3.	 Have the assumptions and realities on which the Project was based on at the beginning 
changed or are they still the same? Identify what is the same and what has changed. 

4.	 What are the main Project strategies designed to prevent child labor and traffic? Why are 
those strategies appropriate? 

5.	 What would you say are the obstacles and threats that the Project must face to eradicate 
child labor? 

6.	 What has the Project done to face those challenges? Have those actions been effective? 
Why? 

7.	 Do you t hink t he P roject de sign i s a ppropriate for t he c ultural, e conomic a nd pol itical 
context where it is developed? Why? 

8.	 Would you s ay t he P roject de sign f its ot her government i nitiatives or t hose of  ot her 
organizations with similar objectives? 

9.	 Describe the criteria used to select the Project area of action, the geographical areas and 
the beneficiaries. 

10. Could you identify what other types of initiative and/or methodology should be included 
in the Project? 

11. Do you t hink t hat t he Project de sign s implifies t he a chievement of  t he f ive p roposed 
objectives? What objectives do you think the Project facilitates more? What objectives do 
you think the Project facilitates less? Why? 

12. At this midterm point of the Project, do you t hink the final objectives and goals will be 
achieved? What objectives or goals do you think are the most difficult to achieve? How 
far ar e t hey f rom achieving the go als? W hat ar e the f actors t hat m ake i t dif ficult t o 
achieve those objectives or goals? 

13. According t o your  pe rception, do y ou t hink t hat t he P roject e ducational i nterventions, 
such as creating EpCs for children and EpEs for adolescents and distributing educational 
resources and material has been effective to prevent child labor and traffic? Why do you 
think EpCs have or  have not  been effective? Why do you think EpEs have or  have not 
been effective? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

14. Creating EpEs has been the newest experience within the Project. What do you t hink is 
achieved by creating and implementing these new spaces? 

15. Comparing E pC a nd E pE, w ould you s ay t hat the e ffectiveness of  t heir s trategy i s t he 
same or different? Why? 

16. What	 ar e t he things E pCs c ontribute t hat E pEs do not ? What a re t he t hings EpEs 
contribute that EpCs do not? 

17. Which one f the two types of spaces is easier to implement? Why? 

18. With regard to the needs of the population to be intervened by t he Project, do you think 
the Project responds to all or most of those needs or only to some? Discriminate by EpC 
and EpE. 

19. How	 w ould you s ay t he E pCs c ontribute t o i ncrease e ducational oppor tunities, 
community s ense of  o wnership, c ommunity de velopment a nd a wareness a bout child 
labor dangers? 

20. How	 w ould you s ay t he E pEs c ontribute t o i ncrease e ducational oppor tunities, 
community s ense of  o wnership, c ommunity de velopment a nd a wareness a bout child 
labor dangers? 

21. Would you say the Project has been able to accurately identify children and adolescents 
at r isk or  a lready e nrolled i n c hild work i n a griculture, domestic he lp, dr ug t rafficking 
and dealing, illicit activities at tourist beaches of the country and sexual commerce? 

22. Can children and adolescents lacking a birth certificate access the EpC and EpE Project? 
What proportion? What are the restrictions? 

23. Would you s ay that the Project has accurately identified the worst forms of child labor 
exploitation in most of the cases or only in some? Which yes and which no and why? 

24. Could you share a  l esson l earned, in ge neral or  by s ector, a bout t he t ypes of  P roject 
effectiveness? 

25. Is the Project monitoring system easy to implement? Why? 

26. Do you t hink t he P roject m onitoring s ystem i s e fficient a nd r esponds t o t he r equired 
information needs? Why? 

27. Is the beneficiaries’ labor status monitored during holidays and after leaving school? 

28. What w ould you s ay are t he P roject m anagerial s trengths ( both t he t echnical a nd the 
financial as pects) and why? Provide exa mples. According to your pe rception, w hat 
aspects, t echnical a s well a s f inancial, must be  im proved to gua rantee a  b etter 
achievement of the Project objectives and goals? Why? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

29. Do you t hink this Project is cost-efficient based on the range of activities and the direct 
and long term impact it seeks to achieve? Why? 

30. Do you t hink t he f inancial	 a nd h uman r esources of the P roject a re s ufficient or 
appropriate to achieve the results it seeks? 

31. What other alternatives are there to improve these resources? 

32. Have you been able to pe rceive t o date som e t ype of  i mpact of  t he P roject on its 
beneficiaries, the c ommunity, the e ducational s ystem or  th e P roject’s final obj ectives? 
Which? 

33. What ha s t he i nfluence a nd i mpact of  t he P roject be en ( if a ny) on the or ganizations 
working to eradicate child labor and traffic? Provide examples. 

34. What do you t hink has been the impact of the Project on t he government sector, mainly 
referred to education and child labor prevention? Provide examples. 

35. How	 w ould you s ay t he P roject educational c omponent ha s be en received by  t he 
communities a nd t he G overnment? Is i t pe rceived, f or i nstance, a s s omething t hey 
themselves could implement or replicate in the future? 

36. Have you pe rceived i f there i s any type of  new tendencies to which the Project should 
respond to improve its assertiveness and relevance? Which? 

37. Have you perceived if there is any type of new opportunities the Project should count on 
to increase its impact? Which? 

38. At this midterm point of the Project, could you point out any good practice that could be 
replicated in other areas or that could contribute with innovative solutions to the current 
state of the problem? Which? 

39. Does the  Project have a  Finalization and Sustainability Plan for when it is  completed? 
Do you think that plan will be feasible and efficient? 

40. How successful has the Project been to gain access to financial funds other than the ones 
of the Project itself? What have those experiences been? 

41. Do you think there are good forecasts for self-sustainable funds? Why? 

42. What ha ve be en the m ain challenges and achievements i n initiating and maintaining 
financial s upport a ssociations w ith ot her pr ojects or  f unds of  t he U nited S tates 
Department of Labor? 

43. Please, briefly describe the involvement of the local authorities and Central Government 
with the Project. What benefits do you pe rceive from this involvement to eradicate child 
labor and traffic? What aspects should be reinforced or improved? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

44. What do you t hink t he main c hallenges a nd a chievements ha ve be en t o i nitiate and 
maintain c oordination with t he go vernmental sector, s uch a s the L abor a nd E ducation 
Departments and other organizations in this Project? 

45. What do y ou t hink t he m ain c hallenges a nd opportunities ha ve be en t o initiate a nd 
maintain coordination with ILO-IPEC in this Project? 

46. What do y ou t hink t he m ain c hallenges a nd opportunities ha ve been t o initiate a nd 
maintain coordination with other international a nd/or m ultilateral o rganizations i n this 
Project? 

47. What do y ou t hink t he m ain c hallenges a nd opportunities ha ve be en t o initiate a nd 
maintain coordination with NGOs and OBCs in this Project? 

48. What steps do you think should be taken to achieve and promote the sustainability of the 
Project? 

49. What aspects would you point out as strengths in the Project association? 

50. What aspects do you think should be improved in the association and coordination of the 
Project? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

Guide 3a. Personnel of the Ministry of Education 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1.	 Do you think that the assumptions and realities on which the Project was based on at the 
beginning a re s till the s ame or  s omething ha s changed? Identify what i s t he sam e and 
what has changed. 

2.	 What are the main Project strategies designed to prevent child labor and traffic? Why are 
those strategies appropriate? 

3.	 What would you s ay are the obstacles and threats that the Project must face to eradicate 
child labor? 

4.	 What has the Project done to face those challenges? Have those actions been effective? 
Why? 

5.	 Do you t hink t he P roject de sign i s a ppropriate for t he c ultural, e conomic a nd pol itical 
context where it is developed? Why? 

6.	 Would you s ay t he P roject de sign f its ot her government i nitiatives or t hose of  ot her 
organizations with similar objectives? 

7.	 Describe the criteria used to select the Project area of action, the geographical areas and 
the beneficiaries. 

8.	 Could you i dentify w hat ot her t ypes of  i nitiatives a nd/or m ethodologies s hould be 
included in the Project? 

9.	 According t o your  pe rception, do y ou t hink t hat t he P roject e ducational i nterventions, 
such as creating EpCs for children and EpEs for adolescents and distributing educational 
resources and material has been effective to prevent child labor and traffic? Why do you 
think EpCs have or  have not  been effective? Why do you think EpEs have or  have not 
been effective? 

10. Creating EpEs has been the newest experience within the Project. What do you t hink is 
achieved by creating and implementing these new spaces? 

11. What	 a re t he t hings E pCs c ontribute t hat E pEs do not ? What a re t he t hings EpEs 
contribute that EpCs do not? 

12. Which one f the two types of spaces is easier to implement? Why? 

13. Do you know  if children and adolescents lacking a  bi rth certificate can access the EpC 
and EpE Project? What proportion? What are the restrictions? 

14. What do you think about this? Why? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

15. Would you s ay that the Project has accurately identified the worst forms of child labor 
exploitation in most of the cases or only in some? Which yes and which no and why? 

16. Have you had access to the Project monitoring system? What is your opinion? 

17. Do you t hink t he P roject m onitoring s ystem i s e fficient a nd r esponds t o t he r equired 
information needs? Why? 

18. Do you t hink this Project is cost-efficient based on the range of activities and the direct 
and long term impact it seeks to achieve? Why? 

19. Have you be en a ble to pe rceive t o da te s ome t ype of  i mpact of  t he P roject on i ts 
beneficiaries, the c ommunity, the e ducational s ystem or  th e P roject’s final obj ectives? 
Which? 

20. What do you t hink has been the impact of the Project on t he government sector, mainly 
referred to education and child labor prevention? Provide examples. 

21. Have you pe rceived i f there i s any type of  new tendencies to which the Project should 
respond to improve its assertiveness and relevance? Which? 

22. Have you perceived if there is any type of new opportunities the Project should count on 
to increase its impact? Which? 

23. At this midterm point of the Project, could you point out any good practice that could be 
replicated in other areas or that could contribute with innovative solutions to the current 
state of the problem? Which? 

24. Please, briefly describe the involvement of the local authorities and Central Government 
with the Project. What benefits do you pe rceive from this involvement to eradicate child 
labor and traffic? What aspects should be reinforced or improved? 

25. What do yo u think the main Project challenges and opportunities have been in initiating 
and maintaining coordination actions with you and the SEE? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

Guide 3b. Personnel of the Ministry of Labor 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1.	 Do you think that the assumptions and realities on which the Project was based on at the 
beginning a re s till the s ame or  s omething ha s changed? Identify what i s t he sam e and 
what has changed. 

2.	 What are the main Project strategies designed to prevent child labor and traffic? Why are 
those strategies appropriate? 

3.	 What would you say are the obstacles and threats that the Project must face to eradicate 
child labor? 

4.	 What has the Project done to face those challenges? Have those actions been effective? 
Why? 

5.	 Do you t hink t he P roject de sign i s a ppropriate for t he cultural, e conomic a nd pol itical 
context where it is developed? Why? 

6.	 Would you s ay t he P roject de sign f its ot her government i nitiatives or t hose of  ot her 
organizations with similar objectives? 

7.	 Describe the criteria used to select the Project area of action, the geographical areas and 
the beneficiaries. 

8.	 Could you i dentify w hat ot her t ypes of  i nitiatives a nd/or m ethodologies s hould be 
included in the Project? 

9.	 According t o your  pe rception, do y ou t hink t hat t he P roject e ducational i nterventions, 
such as creating EpCs for children and EpEs for adolescents and distributing educational 
resources and material has been effective to prevent child labor and traffic? 

10. What do you think about this? Why? 

11. Would you s ay that the Project has accurately identified the worst forms of child labor 
exploitation in most of the cases or only in some? Which yes and which no and why? 

12. Have you had access to the Project monitoring system? What is your opinion? 

13. Do you t hink t he P roject m onitoring s ystem i s e fficient a nd r esponds t o t he required 
information needs? Why? 

14. Do you t hink this Project is cost-efficient based on the range of activities and the direct 
and long term impact it seeks to achieve? Why? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

15. Have you be en a ble to pe rceive t o da te s ome t ype of  i mpact of  t he P roject on i ts 
beneficiaries, the c ommunity, the e ducational s ystem or  th e P roject’s final obj ectives? 
Which? 

16. What do you t hink has been the impact of the Project on t he government sector, mainly 
referred to education and child labor prevention? Provide examples. 

17. Have you pe rceived i f there i s any type of  new tendencies to which the Project should 
respond to improve its assertiveness and relevance? Which? 

18. Have you perceived if there is any type of new opportunities the Project should count on 
to increase its impact? Which? 

19. At this midterm point of the Project, could you point out any good practice that could be 
replicated in other areas or that could contribute with innovative solutions to the current 
state of the problem? Which? 

20. Please, briefly describe the involvement of the local authorities and Central Government 
with the Project. What benefits do you pe rceive from this involvement to eradicate child 
labor and traffic? What aspects should be reinforced or improved? 

21. What do yo u think the main Project challenges and opportunities have been in initiating 
and maintaining coordination actions with you and the SET? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

Guide 3c. ILO-IPEC personnel 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1.	 Do you think that the assumptions and realities on which the Project was based on at the 
beginning a re s till the s ame or  s omething ha s changed? Identify what i s t he sam e and 
what has changed. 

2.	 What are the main Project strategies designed to prevent child labor and traffic? Why are 
those strategies appropriate? 

3.	 What would you say are the obstacles and threats that the Project must face to eradicate 
child labor? 

4.	 What has the Project done to face those challenges? Have those actions been effective? 
Why? 

5.	 Do you t hink t he P roject de sign i s a ppropriate for t he c ultural, economic and  pol itical 
context where it is developed? Why? 

6.	 Would you s ay t he P roject de sign f its ot her government i nitiatives or t hose of  ot her 
organizations with similar objectives? 

7.	 Describe the criteria used to select the Project area of action, the geographical areas and 
the beneficiaries. 

8.	 Could you i dentify w hat ot her t ypes of  i nitiatives a nd/or m ethodologies s hould be 
included in the Project? 

9.	 According t o your  pe rception, do y ou t hink t hat t he P roject e ducational i nterventions, 
such as creating EpCs for children and EpEs for adolescents and distributing educational 
resources and material has been effective to prevent child labor and traffic? Why do you 
think EpCs have or  have not  been effective? Why do you think EpEs have or  have not 
been effective? 

10. Would you say that the Project has accurately identified the worst forms of child labor 
exploitation in most of the cases or only in some? Which yes and which no and why? 

11. Have you had access to the Project monitoring system? What is your opinion? 

12. Do you t hink t he P roject m onitoring s ystem i s e fficient a nd r esponds t o t he r equired 
information needs? Why? 

13. Do you t hink this Project is cost-efficient based on the range of activities and the direct 
and long term impact it seeks to achieve? Why? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

14. Have you be en a ble to pe rceive t o da te s ome t ype of  i mpact of  t he P roject on i ts 
beneficiaries, the c ommunity, the e ducational s ystem or  th e P roject’s final obj ectives? 
Which? 

15. What ha s t he i nfluence a nd i mpact of  t he P roject be en ( if a ny) on the or ganizations 
working to eradicate child labor and traffic? Provide examples. 

16. Have you pe rceived i f there i s any type of  new tendencies to which the Project should 
respond to improve its assertiveness and relevance? Which? 

17. Have you perceived if there is any type of new opportunities the Project should count on 
to increase its impact? Which? 

18. What do yo u think the main Project challenges and opportunities have been in initiating 
and maintaining coordination actions with ILO-IPEC? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

Guide 4. Local personnel 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1.	 What i s the role you play in the existing coordination between the community and this 
Project? 

2.	 What are the factors you would say facilitated your participation? 

3.	 Have the assumptions and realities on which the Project was based on at  the beginning 
changed or are they still the same? Identify what is the same and what has changed. 

4.	 What are the main Project strategies designed to prevent child labor and traffic? Why are 
those strategies appropriate? 

5.	 What would you s ay are the obstacles and threats that the Project must face to eradicate 
child labor? 

6.	 Do you t hink t he P roject de sign i s a ppropriate for t he c ultural, e conomic a nd pol itical 
context where it is developed? Why? 

7.	 Would you s ay t he P roject de sign f its ot her government i nitiatives or t hose of  ot her 
organizations with similar objectives? 

8.	 Describe the criteria used to select the Project area of action, the geographical areas and 
the beneficiaries. 

9.	 Could you i dentify w hat ot her t ypes of  i nitiatives a nd/or m ethodologies s hould be 
included in the Project? 

10. According t o your  pe rception, do y ou t hink t hat t he P roject e ducational i nterventions, 
such as creating EpCs for children and EpEs for adolescents and distributing educational 
resources and material has been effective to prevent child labor and traffic? Why do you 
think EpCs have or  have not  been effective? Why do you think EpEs have or  have not 
been effective? 

11. Creating EpEs has been the newest experience within the Project. What do you t hink is 
achieved by creating and implementing these new spaces? 

12. What	 a re t he t hings E pCs c ontribute t hat E pEs do not ? What a re t he t hings EpEs 
contribute that EpCs do not? 

13. With regard to the needs of the population to be intervened by t he Project, do you think 
the Project responds to all or most of those needs or only to some? Discriminate by EpC 
and EpE. 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

14. How	 w ould you s ay t he E pCs c ontribute t o i ncrease e ducational oppor tunities, 
community s ense of  o wnership, c ommunity de velopment a nd a wareness a bout child 
labor dangers? 

15. How	 w ould you s ay t he E pEs c ontribute t o i ncrease e ducational oppor tunities, 
community s ense of  o wnership, c ommunity de velopment a nd a wareness a bout child 
labor dangers? 

16. Would you say the Project has been able to accurately identify children and adolescents 
at risk or already e nrolled i n c hild work i n a griculture, domestic he lp, dr ug t rafficking 
and dealing, illicit activities at tourist beaches of the country and sexual commerce? 

17. Can children and adolescents lacking a birth certificate access the EpC and EpE Project? 
What proportion? What are the restrictions? 

18. What do you think about this? Why? 

19. Would you s ay that the Project has accurately identified the worst forms of child labor 
exploitation in most of the cases or only in some? Which yes and which no and why? 

20. Could you share a  l esson l earned, in ge neral or  by s ector, a bout t he t ypes of  P roject 
effectiveness? 

21. Do you t hink t he f inancial	 a nd h uman r esources of the P roject a re s ufficient or 
appropriate to achieve the results it seeks? 

22. What other alternatives are there to improve these resources? 

23. Have you be en a ble to pe rceive t o da te s ome t ype of  i mpact of  t he P roject on i ts 
beneficiaries, the c ommunity, the e ducational s ystem or  th e P roject’s final obj ectives? 
Which? 

24. (If i t doe s not c ome o ut s pontaneously) H ave t he P roject be neficiaries’ school marks 
changed, are they the same or ha ve they become worse? Ask to show cases in the mark 
records. 

25. Comparing the Project beneficiaries with those children and adolescents who are not in 
the Project, who have a better school performance? Why? 

26. What do you think of the INFOTEP courses offered for the EpEs? Please provide details. 

27. What are these INFOTEP courses lacking? Why? 

28. What do you t hink has been the impact of the Project on t he government sector, mainly 
referred to education and child labor prevention? Provide examples. 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

29. How	 w ould you s ay t he P roject educational c omponent ha s be en received by  t he 
communities a nd t he G overnment? Is i t pe rceived, f or i nstance, a s s omething t hey 
themselves could implement or replicate in the future? 

30. Have you pe rceived i f there i s any type of  new tendencies to which the Project should 
respond to improve its assertiveness and relevance? Which? 

31. Have you perceived if there is any type of new opportunities the Project should count on 
to increase its impact? Which? 

32. At this midterm point of the Project, could you point out any good practice that could be 
replicated in other areas or that could contribute with innovative solutions to the current 
state of the problem? Which? 

33. Please, briefly describe the involvement of the local authorities and Central Government 
with the Project. What benefits do you pe rceive from this involvement to eradicate child 
labor and traffic? What aspects should be reinforced or improved? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

Guide 5. Community Leaders 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1.	 Do you know  the Project that is being carried out in your community, Spaces to Grow 
and Spaces for Entrepreneurship? 

2.	 Have you had any active participation in this Project? Which? 

3.	 Do you t hink t he P roject de sign i s a ppropriate for t he c ultural, e conomic a nd pol itical 
context where it is developed? Why? 

4.	 Would you s ay t he P roject de sign f its ot her government i nitiatives or t hose of  ot her 
organizations with similar objectives? 

5.	 Do you know how the place and children and adolescents who participate in this Project 
are selected? How? 

6.	 Do you know i f a chil d or adol escent l acking a bir th certificate c an access as P roject 
beneficiary? What do you think about this? 

7.	 Do you think the criteria to select the beneficiaries are correct or not? Why? 

8.	 Could you i dentify w hat ot her t ypes of  i nitiatives a nd/or m ethodologies s hould be 
included in the Project? 

9.	 According t o your  pe rception, do y ou t hink t hat t he P roject e ducational i nterventions, 
such as creating EpCs for children and EpEs for adolescents and distributing educational 
resources and material has been effective to prevent child labor and traffic? Why do you 
think EpCs have or  have not  been effective? Why do you think EpEs have or  have not 
been effective? 

10. With regard to the needs of the population to be intervened by t he Project, do you think 
the Project responds to all or most of those needs or only to some? 

11. How	 w ould you s ay t hat t he E pCs a nd E pEs c ontribute t o i ncrease e ducational 
opportunities, c ommunity s ense of ownership, community de velopment a nd a wareness 
about child labor dangers? 

12. Would you say the Project has been able to accurately identify children and adolescents 
at r isk or  a lready e nrolled i n c hild work i n a griculture, domestic he lp, dr ug t rafficking 
and dealing, illicit activities at tourist beaches of the country and sexual commerce? 

13. Would you s ay that the Project has accurately identified the worst forms of child labor 
exploitation in most of the cases or only in some? Which yes and which no and why? 

14. Could you share any l earned lesson i n you r c ommunity a bout t he ef fectiveness o f t he 
Project? 
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Independent Midterm Evaluation of the Combating Child Labor 
Through Education in the Dominican Republic Project 

15. Do you t hink t he f inancial	 a nd h uman r esources of the P roject a re s ufficient or 
appropriate to achieve the results it seeks? 

16. What other alternatives are there to improve these resources? 

17. Have you be en a ble to pe rceive t o da te s ome t ype of  i mpact of  t he P roject on i ts 
beneficiaries, the c ommunity, the e ducational s ystem or  th e P roject’s final obj ectives? 
Which? 

18. What ha s t he i nfluence a nd i mpact of  t he P roject be en ( if any) on the or ganizations 
working to eradicate child labor and traffic? Provide examples. 

19. What do you t hink has been the impact of the Project on t he government sector, mainly 
referred to education and child labor prevention? Provide examples. 

20. Have you pe rceived i f there i s any type of  new tendencies to which the Project should 
respond to improve its assertiveness and relevance? Which? 

21. Have you perceived if there is any type of new opportunities the Project should count on 
to increase its impact? Which? 

22. Could you point out any good practice that could be replicated in other areas or that could 
contribute with innovative solutions to the current state of the problem? Which? 

23. Please, briefly describe the involvement of the local authorities and Central Government 
with the Project. What benefits do you pe rceive from this involvement to eradicate child 
labor and traffic? What aspects should be reinforced or improved? 

24. Does the community agree with the Project or not? Why? 

25. Have you attended any Project activity? Which? 

26. What do you think of that activity? 

27. What i s you r opi nion a bout w hat t he P roject i s trying to a chieve by rescuing w orking 
children a nd a dolescents or  pr eventing c hild l abor? Is t here a nything you do not  a gree 
with? What? 

28. Do you think the local authorities are aware of child labor dangers? Why? 

29. Would you say that beneficiaries’ parents are pleased with the Project or not? Why? 

30. Would you say there has really been a change of perception in the parents involved in the 
Project that may change their attitude about making or letting their children work? 

31. And parents of the community in general, what is their opinion in this respect? 
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32. Do you t hink t he P roject r eally c ontributes t o r emoving c hildren a nd a dolescents f rom 
jobs to which they should not be submitted? Provide examples. 

33. Would you s ay t hat t he P roject h elps c hildren a nd a dolescents w ho have a bandoned 
school to go back to it? Provide examples. 

34. Do you kno w t he c ourses I NFOTEP of fers w ithin t he P roject? What i s your  opi nion 
about them? 
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Guide 6. Beneficiaries’ Parents 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1.	 Do you know  the Project that is being carried out in your community, Spaces to Grow 
and Spaces for Entrepreneurship? 

2.	 Have you had any active participation in this Project? Which? 

3.	 Do you have any son/daughter who is a Project beneficiary? 

4.	 Before ga ining a ccess t o t he P roject, w as your  s on/daughter w orking i n a griculture, 
domestic help or other activities? If positive, what did he/she work in? How many hours a 
day? 

5.	 Does your son/daughter currently work? If positive, how many hours? 

6.	 Please, tell how your son/daughter started participating in the Project. 

7.	 Do you think this Project is appropriate for the cultural, economic and political context of 
this community? Why? 

8.	 Do you know how the place and children and adolescents who participate in this Project 
are selected? How? 

9.	 Do you know i f a chil d or adol escent l acking a bir th certificate c an access as P roject 
beneficiary? What do you think about this? 

10. Do you think the criteria to select the beneficiaries are correct or not? Why? 

11. Could you i dentify w hat ot her	 t ypes of  i nitiatives a nd/or m ethodologies s hould be 
included in the Project? 

12. According t o your  pe rception, do y ou t hink t hat t he P roject e ducational i nterventions, 
such as creating EpCs for children and EpEs for adolescents and distributing educational 
resources and material has been effective to prevent child labor and traffic? Why do you 
think EpCs have or  have not  been effective? Why do you think EpEs have or  have not 
been effective? 

13. With regard to the needs of the population to be intervened by t he Project, do you think 
the Project responds to all or most of those needs or only to some? Which ones? 

14. What be nefits or  good deeds do y ou s ee i n the P roject? How ha s your  s on/daughter 
benefited from it? Provide examples. 

15. What negative aspects do you see in the Project? Provide examples. 
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16. Do you t hink t hat c hildren a nd a dolescents e ntering t his Project i mprove t heir s chool 
learning? Provide examples. Ask about marks. 

17. Would you s ay t hat t he P roject h elps c hildren a nd a dolescents w ho have a bandoned 
school t o go back to i t? Provide examples. Do you t hink that children and adolescents 
should work? Under what conditions? Are these conditions possible? Are they real? 

18. How	 w ould you s ay t hat t he E pCs and EpEs cont ribute t o increase educ ational 
opportunities, c ommunity s ense of ownership, community de velopment a nd a wareness 
about child labor dangers? 

19. Could you share any l earned lesson i n you r c ommunity a bout t he e ffectiveness o f t he 
Project? 

20. Do you t hink t he f inancial	 a nd h uman r esources of the P roject a re s ufficient or 
appropriate to achieve the results it seeks? 

21. What other alternatives are there to improve these resources? 

22. Have you be en a ble to pe rceive t o da te s ome t ype of  i mpact of  t he P roject on its 
beneficiaries, the c ommunity, the e ducational s ystem or  th e P roject’s final obj ectives? 
Which? 

23. Have you attended any Project activity? Which? What is your opinion? 

24. Does the community agree with the Project or not? Why? 

25. And you, are you pleased or not? Why? 
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Guide 7. Children beneficiaries of the Project 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1. Do you know the Spaces to Grow Project that is being carried out in your community? 

2. Do you participate in these spaces? 

3. Tell me how you participate. Please provide details. 

4. Do you attend school? At what time? 

5. At what time do you come here? 

6. Do you come everyday? 

7. When you cannot come, why is it so? Ask if it is because of some other responsibility. 

8. Do you like being here? Why? 

9. What do you like to do the most? 

10. What is it you like to do the least? 

11. What would you like this space to have that it doesn’t have? 

12. What are your marks at school? 

13. Before coming here, what were your marks: good, bad or fair? 

14. You have worked for money, namely, were you or  your parents paid for something like 
sowing or  h arvesting, c leaning hous es, r unning errands or accompanying pe rsons? (If 
he/she worked) Tell me what you did and how much you were paid. How many hours? 

15. (If he/she worked) Did you like that work? Why? 

16. And now, do you w ork? In what do you w ork? How many hours? (For those who still 
have not worked). What age do you think you will be when you start working? 

17. (For everybody). At what age do you think one should start working? Why? 

18. What do your parents say about the age one should start working on? 

19. What would you like to work in? Why? 

20. At school, does your teacher agree with your coming here? What does he/she say? 

21. And your parents, do they like your coming here? What do they say to you? 

22. Is there anybody who does not like your coming here? Who? What does he/she say? 
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Guide 8. Adolescents beneficiaries and former beneficiaries of the Project 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1.	 Do you kno w the Spaces for Entrepreneurship Project that is be ing carried out in your 
community? 

2.	 Do you participate in these spaces? 

3.	 Tell me how you participate. Provide details. (Resources and material received, etc.) 

4.	 Do you attend school? At what time? 

5.	 Have you ever abandoned school? What was the reason? 

6.	 How was it that you went back to school (if he/she did)? 

7.	 At what time do you come here? 

8.	 Do you come everyday? 

9.	 When you cannot come, why is it so? Ask if it is because of some other responsibility. 

10. Do you like being here? Why? 

11. What do you like to do the most? 

12. What is it you like to do the least? 

13. Do you take INFOTEP courses? 

14. What courses have you taken or are you taking? 

15. Do you like those courses? Why? 

16. What are teachers like? Would you say that you learn what they teach or not? 

17. What is the best thing of the INFOTEP courses? Why? 

18. What do you like the least of the INFOTEP courses? Why? 

19. Do you t hink that when you f inish, you w ill be  able to work a t something you l earned 
here? 

20. What would you like this space to have that it doesn’t have? 

21. What are your marks at school? 

22. Before coming here, what were your marks: good, bad or fair? 
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23. You have worked for money, namely, were you or  your parents paid for something like 
sowing or  h arvesting, c leaning hous es, r unning errands or accompanying pe rsons? (If 
he/she worked) Tell me what you did and how much you were paid. How many hours? 

24. (If he/she worked) Did you like that work? Why? 

25. And now, do you work? In what do you work? How many hours? 

26. (For those who still have not worked). What age do you think you will be when you start 
working? 

27. (For everybody). At what age do you think one should start working? Why? 

28. What do your parents say about the age one should start working on? 

29. What would you like to work in? Why? 

30. At school, does your teacher agree with your coming here? What does he/she say? 

31. And your parents, do they like your coming here? What do they say to you? 

32. Is there anybody who does not like your coming here? Who? What does he/she say? 
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Guide 9. Multinationals 

Explaining objectives. Asking for authorization to record the interview. 

1.	 Have the assumptions and realities on which the Project was based on at the beginning 
changed or are they still the same? Identify what is the same and what has changed. 

2.	 What would you s ay are the obstacles and threats that the Project must face to eradicate 
child labor? 

3.	 Do you t hink t he P roject de sign i s a ppropriate for t he c ultural, e conomic a nd pol itical 
context where it is developed? Why? 

4.	 Would you s ay t he P roject de sign f its ot her government i nitiatives or t hose of  ot her 
organizations with similar objectives? 

5.	 Describe the criteria used to select the Project area of action, the geographical areas and 
the beneficiaries. Do you think they are adequate? 

6.	 Could you i dentify w hat ot her t ypes of  i nitiatives a nd/or m ethodologies s hould be 
included in the Project? 

7.	 According t o your  pe rception, do y ou t hink t hat t he P roject e ducational i nterventions, 
such as creating EpCs for children and EpEs for adolescents and distributing educational 
resources and material has been effective to prevent child labor and traffic? Why? 

8.	 With regard to the needs of the population to be intervened by t he Project, do you think 
the Project responds to all or most of those needs or only to some? 

9.	 Would you say the Project has been able to accurately identify children and adolescents 
at r isk or  a lready e nrolled i n c hild work i n a griculture, domestic he lp, dr ug t rafficking 
and dealing, illicit activities at tourist beaches of the country and sexual commerce? 

10. Do you know  i f c hildren a nd adolescents lacking a  b irth c ertificate c an	 access t he 
Project? 

11. Would you s ay that the Project has accurately identified the worst forms of child labor 
exploitation in most of the cases or only in some? Which yes and which no and why? 

12. What ha s t he i nfluence a nd i mpact of  t he P roject be en ( if a ny) on t he organizations 
working to eradicate child labor and traffic? Provide examples. 

13. What do you t hink has been the impact of the Project on t he government sector, mainly 
referred to education and child labor prevention? Provide examples. 

14. Have you pe rceived i f there i s any type of  new tendencies to which the Project should 
respond to improve its assertiveness and relevance? Which? 
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15. Have you perceived if there is any type of new opportunities the Project should count on 
to increase its impact? Which? 

16. What do y ou t hink t he m ain c hallenges a nd opportunities ha ve be en t o initiate a nd 
maintain coordination with other international a nd/or m ultilateral o rganizations i n this 
Project? 
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